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01' C:OV'Sl1Alr.rS, CORD:t'%J:ORS A)1J)

USfiUC'.r:tORS 01' J:S�S H BROMLBY 
R0Rfll am> SOU'l'B 

This MASTER DECLARATION of 
Covenants, Conditions and 
Restrictions of Estates at Bromley 
North and South �UBDIVISIONS are 
made this / day of 
ntN---'- , 2001 by Adams North Ltd. 
IAability Company (hereinafter 
"Granter"). 

RBC:tDLS 

A. Granter is the owner of
certain real property in the County 
of Adams, State of Colorado, which 
is more particularly described on 
Exhibit "A" attached hereto and by 
this reference incorporated herein, 
which described property is intended 
to be subdivided in whole or in part 
by the Granter through separate 
subdivision filings and at the time 
of filing each subdivision each such 
subdivision plat, Granter, without 
the necessity of approval of any 
·oth.,er Lot or property owner, may
record a�otice of Applicability"
of this Master Declaration with a
legal description of that portion of
the property described on Exhibit
"A" as the Granter intends such 
described property to be subject to 
this Master Declaration. 
Furthermore, as long as Granter 
retains any ownership interest in 
any parcel within the Estates at
Bromley Subdivision, Granter may, 
without the necessity of approval of 
any other Lot or property Owner, 
record a "Notice of Inclusion" of
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this Master Declaration with a legal 
description of other property not 
described as being within Exhibit 
"A" as _the Grantor intends such 
described additional P·+Oper.t.y to be 
subject to this Master Declaration. 
All reference herein to "EB" or to 

"the Property" shall be construed to 
mean that portion or all of the 
property described on Exhibit "A" 
for which Notice of Applicability 

has been recorded,. and all property 
not included in the description on 
Exhibit "A" for which Notice of 
Inclusion with a separate legal 
description has been recorded. 

B. EB is • an area of unique
natural beauty, featuring 
distinctive terrain. It is the 
desire and intent of Grantor to 
create a community in which such 
beauty shall be substantially 
preserved and, for the enjoyment and 
convenience of the persons living on 
the property. These covenants, 
conditions and restrictions, all of 
which are hereinafter included in 
the term "Master Declaration," are 
intended to secure such objectives. 

J>BCLABATJ:ON 

NOW, THEREFORE, effective upon 
recording of Notice of Applicability 
with legal description(s) of such 
portion ( s) of all of the Property 
described on Exhibit "A," and 
recording of Notice(s) of Inclusion 
with a separate legal description to 
which Grantor hereby intends this 
Master Declaration to apply, Grantor 
hereby declares that the Property 



described in the Notice{s) of 
Applicability and/or Inclusion 
herein provided for is and shall 
henceforth be owned, held, conveyed, 
encumbered, leased, improved, used, 
occupied and enjoyed subject to the 
following uniform covenants, 
conditions, restrictions and 
equitable servitudes in furtherance 
of, and the same shall constitute, a 
general plan for the subdivision, 
ownership, improvement, sale, use 
and occupancy of the Property, and 
to enhance the value, desirability 
and attractiveness of the Property. 

This Master Declaration shall · run 
with that portion of the Property 
for which an Estates at Bromley 
Subdivision North and South plat is 
filed and a Notice of Applicability 
is recorded, and for which another 
subdivision plat and a Notice of 
Inclusion is recorded; shall be 
binding upon all persons having or 
acquiring any interest in that 
portion of the Property after a 
Estates at Bromley North and South 
Subdivision pl.at is filed and a 
Notice of Applicability is recorded, 
and for another subdivision plat 
where a Notice of Inclusion is 
recorded; shall inure to the benefit 
of and be binding upon and every 
interest therein after filing of an 
Estates at Bromley North and South 
Subdivision plat and recording of a 
Notice of Applicability on that 
portion of the Property, and for 
another subdivision plat where a 
Notice of Inclusion of Applicability 
is filed; and shall inure to the 
benefit of, be binding upon, and be 
enforceable by Grantor, its 
successors in interest, each owner 
and his successors in interest, and 
the Master Association and its 
successors in interest, on that 
portion of the Property for which an 
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Estates at Bromley North and South 
Subdivision plat is filed and a 
Notice of Applicability is recorded, 
and for another subdivision plat 
where a Notice of Inclusion is 
filed. 

Said Master Declaration shall not 
be affected or have any af feet on 
any portion of the Property, if a 
Estates at Bromley No�th and South 
Subdivision plat is not filed and a 
Notice of Applicability is not 
recorded on that portion of the 
Property, nor on any other 
subdivision plat where a Notice of 
Inclusion is not filed. 

�:CCLB I: 

DDDnT:CORS 

Unless the context otherwise 
specifies or requires, the following 
words and phrases when used in this 
Master Declaration shall have the 
meanings hereinafter specified. 

ARCHITECTURAL (AND ANIMAL) CONTROL 
COMMITTEE {hereinafter sometimes 
"Committee") shall mean the 
committee created pursuant to 
Article VIII hereof. 

ARCHITECTURAL {AND ANIMAL) CONTROL 
COMMITTEE RULES (hereinafter 
sometimes "Committee Rules") shall 
mean the rules adopted by . the 
Architectural Committee pursuant to 
Section 8.03 hereof. 

ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW PROCESS shall 
mean that the standards and 
guidelines for any construction 
whatsoever on EB property shall be 
previously approved by the 
Architectural Control Committee. 
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ARTICLES shall mean the Articles 
of Inco.rporation of the Estates at 
Broml.ey North and South Master 
Association which have been or will 
be filed in the office of the 
Secretary of the State of Colorado, 
as the same may from time to time be 
amended. 

ASSESSMENTS shall mean assessments 
of the Master Association and 
includes both regular and special 
assessments. An ASSESSMENT shall 
have the meaning set forth in 
section 6.06A hereof. 

ASSOCIATION PROPERTY shall mean 
all real and personal property now 
or hereafter owned by. or leased to 
the Master Association. 

BENEFICIARY shall mean a mortgagee 
under a mortgage or a beneficiary 

under a deed of trust. BOARD 
shall mean the Board of Directors of 
the Master Association, and in the 
absence of an elected board should 
mean the Master Association. 

BYLAWS shall mean the Bylaws of 
the Master Association which may be 
adopted by the Board, as such Bylaws 
may be amended from time to time. 

EB shall mean all rea:l property 
described on Exhibit "A" to this 
Master Declaration. EB shall mean 
Estates at Bromley South and Estates 
at Bromley North. 

EB MAINTENANCE FUND shall mean the 
fund created for the receipts and 
disbursements of the Master 
Association, pursuant to Section 
9.01 hereof. 

EB RESTRICTIONS shall mean this 
Master Declaration together with any 
and all Supplemental Declarations 

.-1�-:�J!� 
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which may be recorded pursuant to 
Article II hereof, as this Master 
Declaration or said supplemental 
Declarations may be amended from 
time to time, together with the EB 
Rules from time to time in effect, 
and the Articles and Bylaws of the 
Master Association from time to time 
in effect. 

EB ROLES shall mean the rules 
adopted by the Board· pursuant to 
Section 6.0SF hereof, as they may be 
amended from time to time. 

DEED OF . TRUST shall mean a 
mortgage or a deed of trust, as the 
case may be. 

GRANTOR shall mean Adams North 
Ltd. Liability Company and its 
successors by corporate merger or 
dissolution. 

GREENBELT AREAS shall mean areas 
designated by Grantor to be held or 
maintained as common access paths, 
if any, and wetland open-space areas 
for the benefit of all Members, 
subject to fees and other charges, 
or otherwise conditioned or 
restricted, and made available to 
non-members on such terms and 
conditions as the Board may 
determine. 

IMPROVEMENT shall mean every 
structure and all appurtenances 
thereto of every type and kind, 
including , but not limited to 
buildings, outbuildings, patios, 
tennis courts, swimming pools, 
garages, doghouses, mailboxes, 
aerials, antennas, roads, driveways, 
parking areas, fences, screening 
walls, retaining walls, stairs, 
decks, landscaping, hedges, 
windbreaks, planting, planted trees 



and shrubs, poles, signs, exterior 
air conditioning, water softener 
fixtures or equipment, and poles, 
pumps, wells, tanks, reservoirs, 
pipes, lines, meters, towers and 
other facilities used in connection 
with water, sewer, gas, electric, 
telephone, regular or cable 
television, or other utilities. 

ISDS shall. mean an "individual 
sewage disposal system" designed and 
installed to provide sewage disposal 
service for any structure on a Lot, 
within the subdivision, including 
septic tanks, leach fields, piping, 
and any other appurtenances to such 
a system, as defined by the TCHD 
regulations. 

WATER SYSTEM shall mean a joint use 
common we_ll and water irrigation 
system install.ed by the developer. 
This water system will provide 
outside irrigation for each lot with 
a maximum outside irrigation of 
4,000 square feet {less for more 
than 4 horses). Fees for this 
system initially for Bromley south 
will be $6,000. The cost for the 
water system are subject to change 
without notice. see Exhibit "B". 

DOMESTIC WATER SYSTEM shall be the 
drilling of individual water wells 
by the developer upon receipt and 
approval of a • site plan from each 
lot purchaser {owner). These wells 
will be permitted and drilled by the 
developer into the Lower Arapaho 
aquifer. The tap fee for each well 
shall be $5,000. The completion of 
each well shall be the 
responsibility of the lot purchaser 

(owner). Should the lower Arapaho 
aquifer not provide sufficient 
domestic water, the developer will 
drill and pay for a water well in 
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other aquifers. See Exhibit "B". 

LOT shall mean any unit of land 
which is designated on any recorded 
Subdivision plat, whether or not 
improved, for a single-family 
residence. 

MAJOR DEVELOPER shall mean any 
person or persons designated as such 
by Grantor. 

MANAGER shall mean the person, 
firm or corporation employed by the 
Master Association pursuant to 
Section 6 . O 6G and delegated the 
duties, powers or functions of the 
Association pursuant to said 
Section. 

MASTER 
sometimes 
EB Master 
Colorado 
Article 

ASSOCIATION (herein 
"Association") shall mean 

Association, ·the nonprofit. 
corporation described in 
VI hereof, and its 

successors. 

MASTER DECLARATION {herein 
sometimes "Declaration"} shall mean 
this instrument as it may be amended 
from time to time. 

MEMBER shall mean any person who 
is a member of the Master 
Association pursuant to Section 6.02 
hereof. 

MORTGAGE shall mean any mortgage 
or deed of trust given to secure the 
payment of a debt. 

NOTICE AND HEARING shall mean ten 
day's written notice, given as 
provided in Section 8.07, and a 
public hearing at which the person 
to whom the notice is directed shall 
have the opportunity to be heard in 
person or by counsel at his expense. 
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OUTLOT shall mean an Outlot or 
Tracts that are designated on any 
recorded Subdivision plats, if any. 
outlots or Tracts are for the 
primary benefit of the owners of 
said Outlots or Tracts for 

agricultural purposes, excluding 
construction of a single-family 
residence. All outlets or Tracts 
shall be owned by the HOA, but may 
be owned by a nonprofit corporation 
consisting of Lot OWners within the 
subdivision, or an unincorporated 
association of Lot Owners within the 
subdivision in which all such OWners 
shall

.
be entitled to membership, or 

by Adams County for open space. 

OWNER shall mean {l) the person or 
persons, including Granter, holding 
an aggregate fee simple interest in 
a unit of land, or (2) the purchaser 
of an agg�egate fee simple interest 
in a unit of land under an executory 
contract sale. 

PERSON shall mean a natural 
individual or any other entity with 
the legal right to hold title to 
real property. PLANS AND 
SPECIFICATIONS shall mean any and 
all documents designated to guide-or 
control the Improvement or other 
proposal in question, including but 
not limited to those _ indicating 
size, shape, configuration or 
materials, all site plans, 
excavation and grading plans, 
foundation plans, drainage plans, 
landscaping and fencing plans, 
elevation drawings, floor plans, 
specifications on all building 

products and construction 
techniques, samples of exterior 
colors, plans for utility services, 
and all other documentation or 
information relevant to the 
Improvement or proposal in question. 
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RECORD, RECORDED, AND RECOROATION 
shall mean, with respect to any 
document, the recordation of such 
document in the office of the Clerk 
and Recorder_ of the county wherein 
the land lies. 

. SUBDIVISION shall mean a parcel of 
land which has been shown on a final 
and recorded subdivision plat 
pursuant to C.R. s. . Chapter 106, 
Article 2, as amended. --

SUPJ?LEMENTAL DECLARATION shall 
mean any declaration of covenants, 
conditions and restrictions which 
may be hereafter ·recorded by 
Grantor. 

TCHD shall mean the Tri-County 
Health Department which is the local 
County Heal th Department charged 
with regulating the installation and 
maintenance of ISDS's. 

�XCLB J:X 

DBVBLOPMBR': 01' BS�S ll BBON'LBY 

SECTION 2.01 Sabdiviaion and 
I>ave.lopment :by G.rantor. Granter 
intends to divide EB into several 
areas, to develop some of said areas 
and, at Grantor's option, and may 
dedicate some of said areas as Out 
lots, Greenbelt Areas, or for other 
purposes for the benefit of the 
developed areas, in accordance with 
a master plan for the Property. It 
is contemplated that the Property 
will be developed pursuant to such 
master plan, as it may from time to 
time be amended or modified, in 
which the development of, and 
restrictions upon, each portion 
thereof will benefit each other 
portion and the whole thereof. 
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All real property within EB shall 
be owned, held, conveyed, 
encumbered, leased, used, occupied 
and enjoyed subject to the following 
limitations and restrictions: 

SECTION 3. 00 A:Lrcrdt Acc:vi.ty. 
No portion of the Estates at Bromley 
South or North Phase 1 or 2 are 
located in the Denver International 
Airport Avigation Easement area. In 
general, there are to be no aircraft 
flying over the development. 
However, due to weather and wind 
variati.ons and other variables which 
affect landing or takeoff patterns, 
there will be aircraft which cross 
the airspace above the development 
on occasion. 

SECTION 3.01 Antennas, Except for 
any which may, at Grantor's option, 
be erected by Gran tor or Grantor's 
designated representative, no 
exterior radio or television antenna 
or aerial shall be erected or 
maintained in EB without the prior 
written approval , of the 
Architectural Committee. 

SECTION 3.02 No l"urtber Subd:i.vicling. 
.Except for initial division and 
conveyance by Grantor of Lot(s), 
(and Out lots or green-belts access 
paths if any), no other Property 
shall be further divided or 
subdivided, nor may any easement or 
other interest therein less than the 
whole be conveyed by the Owner 
thereof. Further, that nothing 
herein shall be deemed to require 
the approval of the Architectural 
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Committee for the transfer or sale 
of any Lot, including Improvements 
thereon, to more than one person tc 
be held by them as tenants in common 
or joint tenants, or for the 
granting of any mortgage or deed of 
trust. 

SECTION 3. 03 :tnsurance Batea. 
Nothing shall be done or kept in EE 
which will increase •:-the . rate of 
insurance on any Association 
Property without the approval of the 
Board, nor shall anything be done o� 
kept in the EB which would result in 
the cancellation of insurance on an� 
Association Property or which would 
be in violation of any law. 

SECTION 3.04 S�9D•· No sign of any 
kind shall be displayed to the 
public view without the approval of 
the Architectural Committee; 
provided, however, that signs not 
more than three feet by two feet may 
be displayed on or from a residence 
advertising the residence for sale 
or lease. 

SECTION 3.05 
A. Haisancea. No rubbish o.r 

debris of any kind shall be placed 
or permitted to accumulate upon any 
property within EB and no odors 
shall be permitted to arise 
therefrom so as to render any such 
property or any portion thereof 
unsanitary, unsightly, offensive or 
detrimental to any other Property o.r 
to its occupants. No noise or other 
nuisance shall be permitted to exist 
or operate upon any such property so 
as to be offensive or detrimental to 
any other property or to its 
occupants. Without limiting the 
generality of any of the foregoing 
provisions, no exterior speakers, 
horns, whistles, bells or other 
sol).nd devices (other than security 



I 

♦ 

devices used exclusively for 
security purposes) shall be located, 
used or placed on any such property 
without the prior written approval 

of the Board. 

B. Ope!:at.::Lon of Notori.zed Velucl.••
or Other Bou. Generating Bqaipment. 
Except for iawn, garden and fa:an 
equipment, no noise generating 
equipment is allowed to be operated 
on the premises. By way of example, 
prohibited vehicle, recreational and 
hobby-type equipment uses include, 
but is not limited to, motor bikes, 
motorcycles, snow mobiles, gas or 
other fuel powered model airplanes 
or other hobby or recreational type 
equipment. The intent of this 
provision is to restrict and 
prohibit the use of any noise 
generating type of equipment that is 
non-essential to the reasonable c�re 
and upkeep of the premises and 
constitutes a nuisance. Properly 
lic�nsed vehicles used for normal 
and customary transportation uses to 
and from the premises are excepted 
from this restriction provided those 
uses · do not occur off driveway 
areas. There will be a $100 fine 
for each violation of this provision 
assessed against the lot owner and 
enforced pursuant to the provisions 
of Article 3. 08 of the . Estates at 
Bromley Covenants. 

SECTION 3 • 0 6 Repair of Bui.1dinga. 
No Improvement hereafter constructed 
upon any land within EB shall be 
permitted to fall into disrepair, 
and each such Improvement shall at 
all times be kept in good condition 
and repair and adequately painted or 
otherwise finished by the Owner 
thereof. 

SECTION 3. 07
Alterations. 

:Improvements and 
There shall be no 

f 
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construction other than repairs 
pursuant to Section 3 . 0 6 above, 
excavation, alteration which in any 
way alters the exterior appearance 
of any Improvement, or removal of 
any Improvement without the prior 
approval of the Architectural 
Committee. 

SECTION 3.08 Vi.o1ation of BB Rul.es. 
There shall be no violation of the 
EB Rules. If any OWner·or his family 
or any guest, licensee, lessee or 
invitee of such Owner or his family 
violates the EB Rules, the Board may 
invoke any one or more of the 
following remedies: (a} impose a 
special charge upon such Owner of 
not more.than Fifty Dollars for each 
violation; (b) suspend the right of 
such Owner and his family, guests, 
licensees, lessees and invitees to 
use Association Property {if the 
Association -has any Property} under 
such conditions as the Board may 
specify; for a period not to exceed 
thirty days for each violation; (c) 
cause the violation to be cured and 
charge the cost thereof to such 
OWner; and {d) obtain injunctive 
relief against the continuance of 
such violation. Before invoking any 
such remedy, the Board shall give 
such Owner Notice and Hearing except 
that the Board may suspend the right 
of any Owner and his family, guests, 
licensees, lessees and invitees 
without Notice and Hearing for any 
period during which any Assessment 
owed by such Owner is past due and 
unpaid. Any assessment or charge· 
imposed under this Section 3.08 
which remains unpaid for a period of 
thirty days or more, shall become a 
lien upon the Owner's land upon its 
inclusion in a recorded notice 
thereof and may be collected as 
provided in Article IX below for the 
collection of other Assessments. 



SECTION 3.09 Drainagwa. �here shall 
be · no interference with the 
established drainage patterns or 
within designated drainage easements 
as dedicated on Subdivision plats 
over any property within EB, except 
by Granter, unless adequate 
provision is made for proper 
drainage and approved by the 
Architectural Committee and is 
acceptable to Adams County. 

SECTION 3.10 a.quired Xst>S 
Ma1n:t•nance by Bc::aeowne:. Septic 
tanks shall. be inspected by the 
homeowner or the HOA every two (2) 
years, and pumped at a minimum every 
four {4) years. Disposal field areas 
shall be inspected monthly by the 
homeowner. If ponded water is 
observed, the septic tank should be 
inspected, and if needed, pumped. No 
fences, driveways, walkways, horse 
or stock pens, buildings, or 
irrigated landscaping shall be 
planted over disposal field area. A 
non-irrigated grass vegetative cover 
shall be planted over disposal field 
areas. 

SECTION 3.11 No Basardous 
Aclivi.ti.ea. No activities shall be 
conducted on any property and no 
Improvements constructed on any 
property which are or might be 
unsafe or hazardous to any person or 
property. Without limiting the 
generality of the foregoing, no 
firearms shall be discharged upon 
any property; and no open fires 
shall be lighted or permitted on any 
property except in a contained 
outdoor cooking unit while attended 
and in use for cooking purposes or 
within a safe and well-designed 
interior fireplace. 

SECTION 3.12 No Tempora:y 

-�) ; .t � ..·
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stracturea. No tent, shack 
temporary building, or temporary 
living quarter facility such as 
trailers or campers improvement or 
other structures shall be placed 
upon any property, except that 
temporary structures necessary for 
storage of tools and equipment and 
for office space for· architects, 
builders and foremen during actual 
construction may be �intained with 
the prior approval of Granter or the 
ACC, such approval to include the 
nature, size and location of such 
structure. 

SECTION 3.13 No�s• :Reatri.clion. 
Noxious noises created by 
construction, building, mowing and 
other noisy activity shall cease 
after 9 p.m. and not begin before 7 
a.m. all days of the week.

SECTION 3.14 Lot Ma::uiitenance. 
Weeds must be mowed if height 
exceeds ten (10) inches. Individual 
lots may request various exceptions 
to this restriction with approval by 
the HOA. 'Any and all blowing trash 
must be picked up immediately. All 
manure must be removed once a month. 
Fines will be assessed up to $50.00 
a day for each day such action is 
not completed to the satisfaction of 
the Committee. Said fines can become 
a lien on the Lot and/or the home. 

SECTION 3.15 �nimala. Except by 
permission of the Committee, after 
consultation and written approval of 
adjacent Lot OWners, only four (4) 
cats, three (3) dogs, and six ( 6) 
horses or other large allowable 
animals per Lot shall be allowed on 
any Lot within the subdivision. In 
no event shall the total number of 
any animal group, or cumulative 
number, be greater than that number 



permitted by these restrictions. All 
animals shall be contained on the 
Lot or Outlot premises or under 
control of the resident and/or owner 
of the Lot or Outlot at all ti.mes. 
The HOA may impose fines of up to 
$50.00 per day for animals not under 
control, and animals not contained 
on the Lot owner's premises. All 
animal· food and wastes shall be 
handled and disposed of in a 
sanitary manner and shall not cause 
an annoyance or nuisance to any 
adjacent Lot resident and/or Owner. 
some adjustment must be made for 
more that six (6) horses for.outside 
irrigation quotas. Special 
circumstances, such as 4-H projects 
involving selected animals, will be 
considered on an individual basis. 
Consideration to the amount of time 
a given project is to include, 
confinement and care of such project 
animals and related matters all 
become factors in the Architectural 
Control Committee's decisions 
regarding the acceptance of animals 
other than those customarily 
accepted into the subdivision. Such 
animals as Calves, e·tc. . may be 
included in this special 
circumstance provision. 

SECTION 3.16 Vebi.cl.e Storage. Only 
homeowner vehicles may be stored on 
a Lot in the rear of each lot. A 
vehicle not owned by a homeowner 
shall be removed from a Lot within 
24 hours. 

SECTION 3 .17 No Kin� ng and 
Dr:illi.ng. No property shall be used 
for the purpose of mining, 
quarrying, drilling, boring or 
exploring for or removing oil, gas 
or other hydrocarbons, (see Paragraph 

3. 24 for oil and gas extraction) ,
minerals of any kind, rocks, stones, 
sand, gravel, aggregate or earth, 
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except that Gran tor or the Master 
Association may, by appropriate 
written permit, grant, license or 
easement, allow the drilling of 
wells for the extraction of water; 
and except that Granter and/or the 
Master Association may, by 
appropriate written permit, grant, 
license or. easement, al.l.ow any of 
the foregoing activities to the 
extent permitted b� applicable 
zoning; and except those oil and gas 
rights 1.eased previous to this 
document. See Section 3.24. 

SECTION 3 .18 Wat:er t1saga. Usage of 
the community irrigation water 
system shall be limited to not more 
than 4,000 square feet of outside 
irrigation. Such water may not be 
utilized for any purpose, other than 
ordinary outside irrigation use, the 
watering of up to six domestic 
animals. see Exhibit B. 

SECTION 3.19 water Systau & 

Expenses Domestic or inside water 
use will be individual water wells 
drilled into the Lower Arapaho 
aquifer. The developer will collect 
$5,000 for the drilling of these 
wells at closing from each lot 
purchaser and upon receipt •Of a site 
plan from each• lot owner, the 
developer will perm.it and drill a 
water well that will be adequate for 
domestic usage for each lot. After 
drilling the well, the lot owner 
will complete the well system and 
construct any and all water lines to 
the residence. A community 
irrigation well system will be 
constructed by the developer and a 
valve (curb stop) will be 
constructed and placed on the street 
side of each lot. The cost of the 
community irrigation well system· is 
$6,000 per lot and will be collected 
at closing. Expenses including 



maintenance for the use of the 
community irrigation system shall be 
paid by the HOA dues paid. by each 
lot owner. Lawn watering shall be 
staggered as follows: even numbered 
lots shall irrigate only on Monday, 
Wednesday and Friday, and odd 
numbered lots shall irrigate only on 
Tuesday, Thursday, and Saturday. 
Subject to other requirements within 
these EB Restrictions and 
subsequently adopted EB Rules, the 
keeping of four additional animals 
shall be allowed for each 1,000 
square feet of outside irrigation 
area relinquished from irrigation 
entitlement. Expenses for 
maintenance services of the 
community irrigation well systems 
consisting of inspection, testing, 
repairs and/or replacement as needed 
shall be paid for out of the EB 
Maintenance Fund, if this method of 
payment of electric service is 
determined to be more appropriate by 
the Association. In addition to the 
above mentioned general 
restrictions, the Association may 
also adopt and enforce additional 
rules to regulate any use of a 
community well system or well 
systems that would affect other lot 
owners on the same community well 
system or other adjacent community 
well systems. See Exhibit "B". 

SECTION 3.20 Vehi.cl.es. The use of 
all vehicles,• including but not 
limited to helicopters, gliders, 
trucks, automobiles, graders, boats, 
tractors, pickups, motor homes, 
trailers, bicycles, buses, campers, 
recreational vehicles, motorcycles, 
wagons, sleighs, and snowmobiles, 
shall be subject to the EB Rules, 
which may prohibit or limit the use 
thereof within specified parts of 
EB, and which may also provide 
parking regulations and adopt other 

'·i: 
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rules regulating the same. 
SECTION 3.21 Conatzuat:i.on 
.Actinti••· This Master Declaration 
shall not be construed so as to 
unreasonably interfere with or 
prevent normal construction 
activities of Improvements by any 
OWner upon property within EB, 
provided that when completed such 
Improvements :shall in all ways 
conform to this Maste_:;- Dec.laration 
and having completed and approved 
plans by the Architectural Review 
Process. Specifically, no such 
construction activities shall be 
deemed to constitute a nuisance or a 
violation of this Master Declaration 
by reason of noise, dust, presence 

of vehicles or construction 
machinery, posting of signs or 
similar activities, provided that 
such construction is pursued to 
completion with reasonable 
diligence, is in compliance with 
applicable federal, state and local 
laws and ordinances and any rules 
and regulations adopted pursuant 

thereto, and conforms to usual 
construction practices in the area . 

In the event of any dispute, a 
temporary waiver of the applicable 
provision, including but not 

limited to any provision prohibiting 
temporary structures, may be granted 
by the Architectural Committee, 
provided that such waiver shall be 
only for the reasonable period of 
such construction. A waiver may, but 
need not be recorded. 

SECTION 3. 22 Bxempti.on of Granto:r. 
Notwithstanding anything in this 
Master Declaration to the contrary, 
neither Granter nor any of Grantor's 
activities shall in any way be 
subject to the control of or under 
the jurisdiction of the 

Architectural Committee. Without in 
any way limiting the generality of 



... 

the preceding sentence, this Master 
Declaration shall not prevent or 
1imit the right of Grantor to 
excavate and grade, to construct and 
alter drainage patterns and 
facilities, to construct any and all 
other types of Improvements, to 
maintain model ' homes and 
construction, sales and leasing 
offices and similar facilities, and 
to post signs incidental to 
construction, sales and leasing, all 
anywhere on the Property. 

SECTION 3.23 Assignment by Granter. 
Any other provision of this Master 
Declaration to the contrary 
notwithstanding, Granter may assign 
in whole or _in part any of its 
privileges, exemptions, rights and 

duties under this Master 
Declaration to any other Person and 
may permit the participation in 
whole or in part by any other Person 
in any of its privileges, 
exemptions, rights and duties 
hereunder. Without in any way 
limiting the generality of the 
preceding sentence, Granter may 
exempt any Person from the control 
and jurisdiction of the 
Architectural Committee. 

SECTION 3.24 Oi1 and Gas 
Bxtz:act.ion. Certain oil and gas 
leases exist on the property and 
several sites have been set aside 
for future drilling. These sites may 
be designated on the final plat and 
so designated on the lots they 
impact. Other oil and gas zones are 
prevalent on EB, and the Granter 
cannot at this time represent that 
these zones will not be utilized for 
drilling purposes. 
Oil and gas wells exist on certain • 
lots and will remain on these lots. 
Oil well equipment exists on Lots 2 
and 4 on Bromley North, and Lots 6,7 
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and 15 on Bromley South. Oil or gas 
wells exist on Lots 4, 7 and 14 on 
Bromley North and on Lots 6, 7, 15 & 
16 on Bromley South. Certain 
designated sites for oil and gas 
drilling will be set aside, Lot 9 on 
Bromley North and Lots 1, 3, 6, 7, 9, & 
16 on Bromley South. These wells and 
equipment will remain on these lots 
indefiniteJ.y. Based on industry 
information, it seems . unlikel.y that 
further oil & gas weli development 
will occur, however, the areas of 
such an occurrence have to be 
identified according to regulations. 

AM?:CCIJI :IV 

PJOaa!l"rBI) -ans D1D llSTR.I:CTZOlfS 

RBsmD'l:'m .ABEAS 

SECTION 4 . 01 ResJ.denti.a1 and Out1ot 
Areas. All property within any 
residential area (excluding any 
Greenbelt Access Paths in such 
residential area, if any) shaJ.l be 
improved and used solely for 
residential use; except that any 
Outlot Areas may not be used for 
homesite construction but may be 
improved with fences, pens, sheds, 
and outbuildings, and used for 
passive and active agricultural 
purposes subject to the same 
restrictions for the primary benefit 
of the OWners and occupants of Lots 
in such residential area. 

SECTION 4 • 02 J:mp�ovaments and Use. 
Except as provided in Section 4 . 01 
hereof, no· Lot shall be improved or 
used except by • a dwel.1ing or 
structure designed to accommodate no 
more than a single family and its 
servants and occasional guest, plus 
a garage, fencing and such other 
Improvements as are necessary or 
customarily incident to a single­
family residence; provided, however, 
that separate guest houses, and 



servants' quarters, and barns, 
stables and corrals may be erected 
on any Lot as permitted by the 
appropriate authority and the 
applicable zoning. 

SECTION 4. 03 Re•ident:.:t.al. U's•; 
�tala. No residence on any Lot 
shall be used for any purpose other 
than single-family residential 
purposes. However, nothing in this 
Declaration shall prevent the rental 
of property within a residential 
area by the Owner thereof for 
residential purposes, on either a 
short- or long-term basis subject to 
all the provisions of the EB 
Restrictions. No commune, co­
operative or similar type living 
arrangement shall be permitted 
anywhere on EB. 

SECTION 4.04 Animals. No commercial 
kennel, other facility for raising 
or boarding dogs, horses, cats, or 
any other animals or facility for 
commercial breeding any animal 
shall be allowed on any Lot or 
Outlot. 

SECTION 4.05 tJnsight1y Arti.c1e. No 
unsightly article shall be permitted 
to remain on the front of any Lot so 
as to be visible from adjoining 
property or public or private 
thoroughfares. Without limiting the 
generality of the foregoing, 
trailers, mobile homes, recreation 
vehicles, gracters, trucks other than 
pickups, boats, tractors, campers, 
wagons, buses, sleighs, motorcycles, 
motor scooters, snowmobiles, snow 
removal equipment and garden and 
maintenance equipment shall be kept 
at all times, except when in actual 
use, in the rear of each lot, or 
screened from view and no repair or 
maintenance work shall be done on 
any of the foregoing, or on any 
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automobile, other than minor 
emergency repairs, except in an 
enclosed garage or other structure; 
refuse, garbage and trash shall be 
kept at all times in a covered, 
noiseless container and any such 
container shall be kept within an 
enclosed structure or appropriately 
screened from view; service areas, 
storage areas, compost piles and 
facilities for hanging, drying or 
airing clothing or household fabrics 
shall be appropriately screened from 
view; no lumber, grass, plant waste, 
shrub or tree clippings, metals, 
bulk materials or scrap or refuse or 
trash shall be kept, sorted _or 
allowed to accmnulate on any 
property except within an enclosed 
structure or appropriately screened 
from view; and liquid propane gas, 
oil and other exterior tanks shall 
be kept within an enclosed structure 
or permanently screened from view. 

Alt'!l!J:CLB V 

PBmar.rBD U'SZS A1G) USDIC'!l!:CONS 
O'!l!HBR UllS 

SECTION s.01· Grecibel.t Areas. Any 
other provision of this Master 
Declaration to the contrary notwith­
standing, no land within any 
Greenbelt Areas shall be improved by 
any Improvement, used or occupied 
except in such manner as shall have 
been approved by Granter in its sole 
and absolute discretion. Such 
required approval shall extend to

the nature and type of use, 
occupancy and Improvement. Granter 
may delegate its right to grant such 
approvals to the Board. No approval 
shall be granted which would be in 
contravention of the zoning then in 
effect for the area in question. 



ART:ICLII v:I 

J:SD.HS A% UOHI,J!'f IASDll 

ASSOC�:ION 

SECTION 6.01 02:ganj.saUon. The 
Master Association is a nonprofit 
Colorado corporation created for the 
purposes, charged with the duties, 
and invested with the powers 
prescribed by law · or set forth in 
the Articles and Bylaws or in this 
Master Declaration. Neither the 
Articles nor Bylaws shall for any 
reason be amended or otherwise 
changed or interpreted so as to be 
inconsistent with this Master 
Declaration. 

SECTION 6.02 �ahi.p. Lot Owners 
as defined in subparagraph ( 1) of 
Section 6. 03A below and Gran tor 
shall be Members of . the Master 
Association; provided, however, that 
no Person shall be a Member by 
reason of ownership of lands used 
for public schools or governmental 
or quasi-governmental purposes, or 
by reason of ownership of any park, 
public land, road, easement, ·right­
of-way, mineral interest, mortgage 
or deed of trust. Each Owner as 
defined in the preceding sentence 
shall automatically be a Member of 
the Master Association without the 
necessity of any further action on 
his part, and Master Association 
membership shall be appurtenant to 
and shall run with the property 
interest ownership of which 
qualifies the Owner thereof to 

membership. Membership may not be 
severed from, or in any way 
transferred, pledged, mortgaged, or 
alienated except together with the 
title to the property interest, 
ownership of which qualifies the 
Owner thereof to membership, and 
then only to the transferee of title 
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to said property interest. Any 
attempt to make a prohibited 
severance, transfer, pledge, 
mortgage or alienation shall be 
void. Membership in the use of 
Horsecreek Reservoir is not defined 
here, but defined in Paragraph 12.4. 

SECTION 6.03 Voting R:Lghta. 

A. Bntit1ement. .The .right to 
cast votes, and the nuniber of votes 
which may be cast, for election of 
members to the Board of Directors of 
the Master Association and on all 
other matters to be voted on by the 
Members sha.ll be calculated as 
follows: 

(1) The Owner (including Grantor)
of a single-family residence, 
constructed upon any Lot, not 
outlet, and for which a certificate 
of occupancy has been issued by the 
appropriate governmental 
authorities, shall have one vote for 
each such residence; 

(2) In addition to the votes to
which it is entitled by reason of 
subparagraph (1) of this Section 
6.03A, for every one vote 
outstanding in favor of any other 
person Grantor shall have three 
votes until the residences on Lots 
described in subparagraph (1} of 
this Section 6.03A and which are 
owned by person other than Granter 
total, in the aggregate, 50% of the 
total number of dwelling units then 
authorized by the applicable zoning 
{whether such zoning be that now in 
effect or be zoning hereinafter 
enacted) of all of the lands set 
forth of Exhibit "A." Thereafter 
Granter shall have only the votes, 
if any, to which it is entitled 
under said subparagraph (1) of this 
Section 6. 03A. Grantor may at its 



option relinquish at any time part 
or all of the votes to which it is 

entitled under this subparagraph (2) 
of Section 6.03A. 

B. JoiDt/Ccmmon/Otlt:l.ot <>wnership.
If any property interest, 

ownership of which entitles the 
OWner thereof to vote, is held 
jointly or in common by more than 
one Person, the vote or votes to 
which such property interest is 
entitled shall also be held jointly 
or in common in the same manner. 
However, the vote or votes for such 
property interest shall be cast, if 
at all, as a unit, and neither 
fractional votes nor split votes 
shall be allowed. Outlot OWners 
shall not be entitled to a vote in 
addition to their Lot ownership. In 
the event that such Owners are 
unable to . agree among themselves as 
to how their vote or votes shall be 
cast as a unit, they shall lose 
their right to cast their vote or 
votes on the matter in question. 
Any joint or common OWner shall be 
entitled to cast the vote or votes 
belonging to the joint or common 
OWners unless another joint or 
conmion Owner shall have delivered to 
the Secretary of the Master 
Association prior to the election a 
written statement to the effect that 
the Owner wishing to cast the vote

or votes has not been authorized to 
do so by the other joint or common 
OWner or OWners. 

C. Proxy Voting. Any Owner, 
including Grantor, may give a 
revocable written proxy to any 
person authorizing the latter to

cast the OWner' s votes on any 
matter. Such written proxy shall be 
in such form as may be prescribed by 
the Bylaws of the Master 
Association. 

·i·· .mi� -
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D. Camul.at:i:v• Voting. 
cumulative system of voting 
not be used for any purpose. 

The 
shall 

SECTION 6. 0 4 Mee� of H1m:e:ra. 
There shall be an annual regular 
meeting of the Members of the Master 
Association on the first Tuesday in 
March of each year at 10:00 a.m. at 
the principal office o.f the Master 
Association. Except as in the next 
sentence provided, no notice need be 
given of said annual regular 
meeting. Said annual regular 
meeting may be held at such other 
reasonable place or time (not more 
than 30 days before or after the 
aforesaid date) as may be designated 
by notice of the Board given to the 
Members not less than ten nor more 
than fifty days prior to the date 
fixed for said regular meeting. 
Special meetings of the Members may 
be called at any reasonable time and 
place by notice by the Board or by 
notice by Members having one-fifth 
of the total votes, delivered not 
less than ten or mailed not less 
than fifteen days prior to the date 
fixed for said special meeting, to 
all Members if given by the Board 
and to all other Members if given by 
said Members . All notices of 
meetings shall be addressed to each 
Member as his address appears on the 
books of the Master Association. 

The presence at any meeting, in 
person or by proxy, of Members 
entitled to vote at least a majority 
of the total votes outstanding shall 
constitute a quorum. If any meeting 
cannot be held because a quorum is 
not present, the Members present, 
either in person or by proxy, may 
adjourn the meeting to a time not 
less than 48 hours nor more than 30 
days from the time set for the 
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original meeting, at which adjourned 
meeting the quorum requirement shall 
be the Members entitled to vote 25% 
of the total votes. The President, 
or in his absence the· Vice 
President, shall call meetings of 
Members to order and act as 
chairman of such meetings. In the 
absence of both of said officers, 
any Member entitled to vote there at 
or any proxy of any such Member may 
call the meeting to order, and a 
chairman of the meeting shall be 
elected. The Secretary of the 
Master Association, or in his 
absence the Assistant Secretary, 
shall act as secretary of the 
meeting. In the absence of both the 
Secretary and the Assistant 
Secretary, a secretary shall be 
selected in the manner aforesaid for 
selecting a chairman of the meeting. 

Except as provided otherwise in 
the Master Declaration, any action 
may be taken at any legally convened 
meeting of the Members upon the 
affirmative vote of the Members 
having a majority of the total votes 
present at such meeting in person or 
by proxy. 

SECTION 6. 05 Datiea o� the Master 
Aasoc:i.at:ion. Subject to and in 
accordance with the EB Restrictions, 
the Master Association shall have 
and perform each of the following 
duties for the benefit of the 
Members of the Master Association. 

A. GrfleDbe1 t Areas, and Drai.nage
Channel.a. To accept, own, operate 
and maintain all greenbelt areas, if 
any, and Drainage Channels which may 
be conveyed or leased to it by 
Granter, together with all 
Improvements of whatever kind and 
for whatever purpose which may be 
located in said areas; and to 
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accept, own, operate and maintain 
all other property, real and 
personal, conveyed free of mortgage 
or deed of trust or lElased to the 
Master Association by Grantor. 

B. Ti. tie to llx-operty Upon 
D:lssol.ut:i.on. To pay over or convey, 
upon dissolution of the Master 
Association, the assets of the 
Master Association to one __ or more 
exempt organizations -of the kind 
described in the current Internal 
Revenue Code, as amended from ti.me 
to time. 

C. Bapai%' and Nd.nt:enance of 
Aaaoci.at:Lon Pxoperty, 1:sos r s, and 
Dra.inage Channels. To maintain in 
good repair and condition all lands, 
Improvements, ISDS's, Drainage 
Channels, and/or other Association 
Property owned by or leased to the 
Master Association, or as 

designated by these Articles as 
requiring the Association to provide 
limited or complete maintenance. 
Repair and maintenance of membership 
in the gun club allowing lake usage 
is not defined here, but in 
Paragraph 12.4. 

D. Payment of !L'axes. To pay all 
real and personal property taxes and 
other taxes and assessments levied 
upon or with respect to any property 
owned by or leased to the Master 
Association, to the extent that such 
taxes and assessments are not levied 
directly upon the Members. The 
Master Association shall have all 
rights granted by law to contest the 
legality and the amount of such 
taxes and assessments. 

E. Xnauranca. To obtain and 
maintain in effect policies of 
insurance adequate, in the opinion 
of the Board, in kind and amount. 



Without limiting the generality of 
the preceding sentence, such 
policies of insurance shall include: 

(l) Fire and extended coverage
insurance on al.l Improvements owned 
by or leased to the Master 
Association, the amount of such 
insurance to be not less than 90% of 
the aggregate full insurable value, 
meaning actual replacement cost 
exclusive of the costs of 
excavations, foundations and 
footings. Such insurance shall 
insure the Master Association and 
the mortgages, as their interests 
may appear. As to each such policy 
which will not be thereby voided or 
impaired, the Master Association 
hereby waives and releases all 
claims against the Board and 
Grantor, and the officers, agents 
and employees of each thereof, with 
respect to any loss covered.by such 
insurance, whether or not caused by 
negligence of or breach of any 
agreement by said persons, but only 
to the extent that insurance 
proceeds are received in 
compensation for such loss. If the 
foregoing exculpatory clause is held 
to be invalid, then the liability of 
the insurance company shall be 
primary, and the ·liability of the 
Board, Grantor, and tha officers, 
agents and employees of the Board 
and of Granter shall be secondary. 

(2) Bodily injury liability 
insurance, with limits of not less 
than $500,000 per person and 
$1,000,000 per occurrence and 
property damage liability insurance 
of not less than $100,000 per 
occurrence, insuring against 
liability for death, bodily injury 
or property damage arising from 
activities of the Master Association 
or with respect to property under 
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its jurisdiction, including, if 
obtainable, a cross-liability 
endorsement insuring each insured 
against liability to each other 
insured. The liability insurance 
policies referred to above may name 
as separately protected insured 
Grantor, the Master Association, the 
Board and each of its members, the 
Architectural Committee and each of 
its members, and the ... Manager, and 
such policies may also name some or 
all of the respective officers, 
employees and agents of the 
foregoing. 

(3) Workmen's Compensation 
Insurance to the extent necessary to 
comply with all applicable laws. 

( 4} _Such other insurance, 
including indemnity and other bonds, 
as the Board shall _deem necessary or· 
expedient to carrying out the Master 
Association's functions. 

The Master Association shall be 
deemed trustee of the interests of 
all Members in all insurance 
proceeds, and shall have full power 
to receive and to deal with such 
proceeds. 

F. BB Rul.es. To make, establish 
and promulgate, and in its 
discretion to amend .or repeal and 
reenact, such EB Rules, not in 
contradiction of this Master 
Declaration, as it deems proper 
covering any and all aspects of its 
functions, including the use and 
occupancy of Association Property. 
Without limiting the generality of 
the foregoing sentence, such Rules 
may set dues and fees and prescribe 
the regulations governing the 
operation of Association Property. 
Each Member shall be entitled to 
examine such rules at any time 
during normal working hours at the 



principal office of the Association. 

G. Archi. �tm:&1 Conni ttee. To 
appoint and remove Members of the 
Architectural committee as provided 
in Section 8.02 hereof, and to 
insure that at all reasonable times 
there is available a duly 
constituted and appointed 
Architectural Committee. The 
Architectural Review Process will be 
undertaken and controlled by the 
Architectural Committee. 

H. Enf'orc:m■nt Bereo:f. To enforce,
in its own behalf and in behalf of
all Owners, all of the covenants,
conditions and restrictions set
forth in this Master Declaration,
under an irrevocable agency {hereby
granted) coupled with an interest,
as beneficiary of said covenants,
conditions and restrictions, and as
assignee of Grantor; and to perform
all other acts, whether ·or not 
anywhere expressly authorized, as 
may be reasonably necessary to 
enforce any of the provisions of the 
EB Restrictions or of the 
Architectural Committee Rules. 

I. Long-Texm Ji'inanci ng; To 
execute mortgages and deeds. of 
trust, both construction and 
permanent, for construction of 
facilities, including Improvements 
on property owned by or leased to 
the Master Association, and to 
accept lands in Greenbelt Access 
Path areas if any, whether or not 
improved, from Grantor subject to 
such mortgages and deeds of trust. 
Such financing may be effected 
through conventional mortgages or 
deeds of trust, the issuance and 
sale of development or other bonds, 
or in any other form or manner as 
may be deemed appropriate by the 
borrower, whether that be Granter or 
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the Master Association. The 
mortgage, deed of trust, or other

security interest given to secure 
repayment of such debt may consist
of a first lien or a second or other 
junior lien, as shall be deemed 
appropriate by such borrower, 
whether that be Granter or the 
Master Association,· on the 
Improvement or other facility to be 
constructed, together__ with such . 
underlying and surrounding lands as 
Granter or the Master Association, 
as the case may be, deems 
appropriate. The debt secured by 
such mortgage, deed of trust or 
other security instrument may be 
retired from revenues generated by 
dues, use fees, assessment of the 
Members of the Master Association, 
or otherwise, or any combination 
thereof, as may be deemed 
appropriate by Granter or the Master 
Association, as the case may be, but 
subject to the limitations imposed 
by this Master Declaration. 

J. Audit. To provide an annual 
audit by an independent certified 
public accountant of the accounts of 
the Master Association and to make a 
copy of such audit available to each 
Member during normal business hours 
at the principal office of the 
Master Association. Any Member may 
at any time and at his own expense 
cause an audit or inspection to be 
made of the books and records of the 
Master Association by a certified 
public accountant provided that such 
audit or inspection is made during 
normal business hours and without 
unnecessary interference with the 
operations of the Master 
Association. 

K. Jllection. To elect a Board 
of Directors at such time as deemed 
necessary by the Master Association 



and in the absence of an elected 
Board perform all duties of the 
Board as set forth in the EB 
Restrictions, the Articles or Bylaws 
of the Master Association. 

L. 01::ber. To carry out all 
duties of the Master Association set 
forth in the EB Restrictions, or the 
Articles or Bylaws of the Master 
Association. 

SECTION 6. 0 6 Powez:a and Autbori. q 
o� the llaater Aaaoel.at::Lon. The 
Master Association shall have all of 
the powers of a Colorado non-profit 
corporation, subject only to such 
limitations upon the exercise of 
such power as are expressly set 
forth in this Master Declaration. 
It shall further have the power to 
do and perform any and all acts 
which may_be necessary or proper for 
or incidental to the exercise of any 
of the express powers granted to it 
by the laws of Colorado or by this 
Master Oeclaration·. 

Without in any way limiting the 
generality of the two preceding 
sentences, the Master Association 
shall have the power and authority 
at all times. 

A. As .. aamants. , To levy 
Assessments in this Section 6.06A 
provided. An Assessment �s defined 
for purposes of this Section 6. 06A 
as that sum which must be levied in 
the manner and against the property 
set forth below in this Section 
6. 06A in order to raise the total
amount for which the levy in
question is being made, and each
individual Assessment shall be equal
to each other individual Assessment.
The Master Association shall levy: 

(1) One Assessment against each
single-family residence constructed 
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upon a Lot and for which a 
certificate of occupancy has been 
issued by the appropriate 
governmental authorities. To the 
extent that a cartificate of 
occupancy is not required for any 
single-family residence at the time 
of completion of construction 
thereof, Assessments shall be levied 
under this Section 6.06A at the time 
of completion of _ cons.truction 
notwithstanding that no certificate 
of occupancy has been issued. Where 
the obligation to pay an Assessment 
first arises after the commencement 
of the year or other period for 
which the Assessment was levied, the 
Assessment shall be prorated, as of 
the date when said· obligation first 
arose, in proportion to the amount 
of the assessment year or other 
period remaining after said date. 
The fee OWner shall be personally 
liable for an Assessment, and the 
same shall become a lien against 
each such Lot and all Improvements 
thereon and the land upon which the 
same is situated. The Master 
Association may enforce payment of 
such Assessments in accordance with 
the provisions of Article IX below. 

B. aigb.t o� En'b:y and
Bnforc:emen.t. To enter, after 2 4
hours' written notice, without being 
liable to any Owner, upon any Lot or 
OUtlot for the purpose of enforcing 
by peaceful means the EB 
Restrictions or for the purpose of 
maintaining, repairing, or 
replacement in any area, 
Improvements, Community irrigation 
well systems, ISDS, Drainage 
Channels, or other facility, if for 
any reason whatsoever the Owner 
thereof fails to maintain or repair 
any such area, Improvement, ISDS, 
Drainage Channels, or other facility 
as required by the EB Restrictions. 



The Master Association shall also 

have the power and authority from 
time to tilne in its own and on its 

own behalf, or in the name of and 
on behalf of any OWner who consents

thereto, to commence and . maintain
actions and suits to enforce by 
mandatory injunction or otherwise, 

or to restrain and enjoin any 
breach or threatened breach of, the 
EB Restrictions. 

C. Convayances _ To grant and 
convey to any person real property 
and interests therein, including fee 
title, leasehold estates, easements, 
right-of-ways� mortgages and deeds 
of trust, out of, in, on, over, or 
under any Master Association 
Property for the purpose of 
constructing, erecting, operating or 
maintaining thereon, therein, or 
thereunder: 

(1) !?arks, Parkways, campgrounds,
or other recreational facilities; 

(2) Roads, streets, walks, 
driveways, trails, and path; 

(3) Lines, Cables, wires, conduits,
pipelines,or other devices for 
utility purposes and in addition, to 
grant easements for oil and gas 
operations. 

(4) Sewers,Community irrigation well
systems and • underground water 
storage facilities located on 
individual lots, water systems,storm 
water drainage systems, sprinkler 
systems, and pipelines; and 

(5) Any similar public, quasi­
publid, or private improvements or 
facilities. Nothing above 
contained, however, shall be 
construed to permit use or occupancy 
of any land, Improvement or other 
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facility in a way which would 
violate applicable zoning or use and 
occupancy restrictions imposed 
thereon by other provisions of this 
Master Declaration. 

D. Security Sy-st.ms. To provide 
watchmen, guards and police at 
points of entry onto EB for 
Association property and at such 
other pm;poses as the. Board shall 
determine. 

E. Aasociati.on Property Services.
To pay · for water, septic 
sewer, garbage removal, electricity, 
telephone, gas, snow removal, 
landscaping, gardening, and all 
other utilities, services and 
maintenance for the Property of the 
Master Association, if any. At this 
time, no association property· is 
planned. 

F. Other Areas. To maintain and
repair easements, roads, roadways, 
right-of-ways, parks, parkways, 
median strips, sidewalks, paths, 
trails, community irrigation well 
systems and underground irrigation 
water storage facilities, ponds, 
lakes, entry details, guardhouses, 
and other areas of EB owned by or 
leased to the Master Association. 
This paragraph does not apply to 
Horsecreek Reservoir leases. 

G. Kanaqer. To retain and pay 
for the services of a person or firm 
(the "Manager") to manage and 
operate the Master Association, 
including its Property, to the 
extent deemed advisable by the 
Board, together with such other 
personnel as the Board shall 
determine advisable for the 
operation of the Master Association, 
the conduct of its business, and the 



management of its Property. Such 
personnel may be employed by the 
Master Association or may be 
furl'?,iShecl by the Manager. To the 
extent permitted by law, the Master

Association and the Board may 
delegate any of their dutiesr powers 
and functions to the Manager. The 
Owners release the Master 
Association and the members of the 

Board from liability for any 
omission or improper exercise by the 
Manager of any such duty, power or 
function so delegated. 

H. r.eqa1 and Accountulg 
Stu:vicas. To retain and pay for 
legal and accounting services 
necessary or proper in the operation 
of the Master Association, the 
operation and management of its 
Property, the enforcement of the EB 
Restrictions, or in the performance 
of any other duty, right, power or 
authority of the Master Association. 

I. Bec:eat:l.OD&1 Facil.i.t:l.ea. To 
own and operate any and all types of 
facilities for both active and 
passive recreation deemed desirable 
by the Master Association, both on 
and off the Property, including, not 
limited to: tennis courts, and 
related facilities; swimming pools; 
ice rinks; community clubs; 
equestrian facilities; campgrounds 
and picnic areas; parks and 
playgrounds; rifle, pistol, and 
archery ranges; facilities for skeet 
and trapshooting; trails for hiking, 
bicycles and horseback riding; lakes 
and ponds for swimming, water 
skiing, • fishing and other water 
sports; and other similar and 
dissimilar recreational facilities. 
The use of Horsecreek Reservoir may 
be possible, however, the use will 
be limited to certain days of the 
week, This usage will be for water 
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sports and for fishing. No hunting 
rights will be available at any 
time. The uses, if any, of 
Horsecreek Reservoir will be 
disclosed in a separate Exhibit and 
forwarded to each lot owner upon 
purchase with a signature page 
indicating the lot purchaser is 
aware of the allocations of usage of 
Horsecreek Reservoir that accompany 
the ownership of a 19.t in .. EB. In
addition, this usage will be limited 
only to owners, and not to guests 
unless these guests are registered 
in advance. 

J. Other Services and Proparti.ea.
To obtain and pay for any other
property and services, and to pay
any other taxes or assessments which
the Master Association or the Board
is required to secure or to pay for
pursuant to applicable law, the
terms of the EB Restrictions, this
Master Declaration, or the Articles
or Bylaws of the Master Association.

K. Constructi.on on Assoc::i.ation
Property. To construct new 
Improvements or additions to Master 
Association properties, or demolish 
existing Master Association 
Improvements, subject to the 
approval of the Architectural 
Committee as in this Master 
Declaration required. 

L. Contracta. To enter into
contracts with Granter and other 
Persons on such terms and provisions 
as the Board shall determine, to 
inspect, operate and/or maintain any 
Greenbelt Areas, Drainage Channels, 
Community irrigation well systems, 
their respective underground storage 
and pumping facilities, and/or other 
facility, and to inspect, maintain, 
and/or replace ISDS's as needed, or 
to provide any service or perform 

------------------------------------------·----··-·--



any function on behalf of Grantor or 
other Person. 

M. To obtain and hold any and
all types of permits and licenses. 

N. To acquire and own and to
dispose of all manner 0£ real and 
personal property, whether by grant, 
lease, gift or otherwise. 

o. If it shall ever be ruled or
held that an exemption under the 
Internal Revenue Code is unavailable 
to the Master Association because of 
one or more rights, powers, duties, 
obligations or functions given to 
the Master Association by the Master 
Declaration, the Master Association 
may create a subsidiary or other 
association to perform the rights, 
powers, duties, obligations or 
functions which prevent the 
obtaining of the tax exemption; or, 
alternatively, the Master 
Association may retain the rights, 
powers, duties, obligations and 
functions which prevent the 
obtaining of the tax exemption and 
transfer some or all of its other 
rights, powers, duties, obligations 
and functions to such subsidiary or 
other association. 

SECTION 6.07 �ndemnifiaation. 

A. �d-Party Actions. The 
Master Association shall indemnify 
any person who.was or is a party or 
is threatened to be made a party to 
any threatened, pending or completed 
action, suit or proceeding, whether 
civil, criminal, administrative, or 
investigative (other than an action 
by or in the right of the Master 
Association) by reason of the fact 
that he is or was a director, 
officer, employee, �ervant or agent 
of the Master Association against 
expenses (including attorneys' 
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fees), judgments, fines, and amounts 
paid in settlement actually and 
reasonably incurred by him in 
connection with such action, suit or
proceeding if he acted in good faith 
and in a manner he reasonably 
believed to be in or not opposed to 
the best interests of the Master 
Association, and, with respect to 
any criminal action or proceeding, 
had no reasonable cau�e tQ _ believe 
his conduct was unlawful. The 
termination of any action, suit or 
proceeding by judgment, order, 
settlement, conviction, or upon a 
plea of nnolo contendere" or its 
equivalent, shall not of itself 
create a presumption that the person 
did not act in good faith or in a 
manner which he reasonably believed 
to be in or not opposed to the best 
interests of the Master Association, 
or, with respect to any criminal 
action or proceeding, had reasonable 
cause . to believe • that his conduct 
was unlawfuJ.. 

B. l)er!l.vativ. Actions. The 
Master Association may indemnify any 
person who was or is a party or is 
threatened to be made a party to any 
threatened, pending or completed 
action, suit or proceeding by or in 
the right of the Master Association 
to procure a judgment in its favor 
by reason of the fact that he is or 
was a director, officer, employee, 
servant or agent of the Master 
Association, against expenses 
(including attorney's fees) actually 
and reasonably incurred by him in 
connection with the defense or 
settlement of such action, 
proceeding or suit if he acted in 
good faith and in a manner he 
reasonably believed to be in or not 
opposed to the best interests of the 
Master Association; except that no 
indemnification shall be made in 



respect of any claim, issue, or 
matter as to which such person shall 
have been adjudged to be liable for 
negligence or misconduct in the 
performance of his duty to· the 
Master Association unl.ess and only 
to the extent that the court in 
which such action, proceeding or 
suit was brought shall determine 
upon application that, despite. the 
adjudication of liability and in 
view of all the circumstances of the 
case, such person is fairly and 
reasonably entitled to indemnity for 
such expenses which such court shall 
deem proper. 

C. Payment in Advance. Expenses 
incurred in defending a civil or 
criminal action, suit or proceeding 
may, in the discretion of the Board, 
be paid by the Master Association in 
advance of the final disposition of 
such action, suit or proceeding as 
authorized by the Board as provided 
in paragraph C of· this Section 6. 07

upon receipt of an undertaking by or 
on behalf of the director, officer, 

employee, servant or agent to repay 
such amount unless it shall 
ultimately be determined that he is 
entitled to be indemnified by the 
Master Association as authorized in 
this Section 6.07. 

D. Insurance. The Board may 
purchase and maintain insurance on 
behalf of any person who is or was a 
director, officer, employee, 
servant, or agent of the Master 
Association, against any liability 
asserted against him or incurred by 
him in any such capacity, or arising 
out of his status as such, whether 
or not the Master Association would 
have the power to indemnify him 
against such liability hereunder or 
otherwise. 
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E. I>et.m:I :aatioo.. Any 
indemni!ica tion which the Master 
Association has elected to provide 
under paragraph A or B of this 
Section 6. 07 {unless ordered by a 
court) shall be made by the Master 
Association only as authorized in 
the specific case upon a 
determination that indemnification 
of the officer, director, employee, 
servant or agent is proper_ in the . 
circumstances because he has met the 
applicable standard of conduct set 
forth in paragraph A or B of this 
Section 6. 07. such determination 
shall be made (a) by the Board by a 
majority vote of a quorum consisting 
of directors who were not parties to 
such action, suit or proceeding, or 
(bl if such a quorum is not 
obtainable, or, even if obtainable, 
a quorum of disinterested directors 
so directs, by independent legal 
counsel in a written opinion; 
provided, however, that if a 
director so directs, by independent 
legal counsel in a written opinion; 
provided, however, that if a 
director, officer, employee, servant 
or agent of the Master Association 
has been successful on the merits or 
otherwise in defense of any action, 
suit or proceeding referred to in 
paragraph A or B of this Section 
6. 07, or in defense of any claim,
issue or matter therein, then, to 
the extent that the Master 
Association has elected to provide 
indemnification, he shall 
automatically be indemnified against 
expenses (including attorneys' fees) 
actually and reasonably incurred by 
him in connection therewith without 
the necessity of any such 
dete.rmination that he has met the 
applicable st�ndard of conduct set 
forth in paragraph A or B of this 
Section 6.07.



F. Ot:1Mu:' Covm:ava. The 
indemnification provided by this 
Section 6.07 shall not be deemed 
exclusive of any other rights to 
which anyone seeking indemnification 
may be entitl.ed under this Master 
Declaration, agreement, vote of the 
Members, vote of disinterested 
directors, Colorado law, or 
otherwise, both as to action in his 
official capacity and as to action 
in another capacity while holding 
such office, and may continue as to 
a person who has ceased to be a 
director, officer, employee, servant 
or agent and may inure to the 
benefit of the heirs and personal 
representatives of such a person. 

SECTION 6 . 0 8 D:ia ... ed Tr-■. The 
Master Association may enter upon 
any Lot or Outlot of the EB 
Subdivision at any time to inspect 
for, prevent and control diseased 

trees and other plant li�e and 
insect infestation of trees and 
other plant life. If any diseased 
or insect-infested trees or other 
plant life are found, the Master 
Association may spray, remove 
diseased trees and other plant life, 
and take such other remedial 
measures as it deems expedient. The 

cost thereof applicable to privately 
owned property may be levied by the 
Master Association as a specific 
assessment against such property. 

SECTION 6. 09 tight o� Access to 
Maintain, Bepaj.r, ,md/or repl.ace 
ZSDS's, Ccwm:mity i.z:rigation well 
ayat:au and their respective 
underg:ound storage and pumping 
faci.l.l.ti.es, and Drainage Channels. 
The Master Association may enter 
upon any Lot or Outlet of the EB 
Subdivision at any time to inspect 
any rsos, community irrigation well 
systems, and/or Drainage Channels, 
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and if necessary as detexmined by 
the Master A5sociation in 
consultation with TCHD, or other 
applicable authorities or experts, 
perform maintenance, repair, and/or 
replace all or portions of any ISDS, 
community irrigation well systems 
and/or Drainage Channel.s. The cost 
thereof applicable to repair and/ or 
replacement of any ISDS, and any 
payment by the Master �sociation to � 
any other party for damage and/or 
injury caused to any other party, 
shall be levied by the Master 
Association as a specific assessment 
against the privately owned 
property. The cost of any repair 
and/or replacement to any individual 
water well caused by negligence, 
overuse, and/or damage shall be the 
responsibility of the individual lot 
owner. Regular and customary 
individual well maintenance,· repair 
or replacement shall be the 
responsibility of the individual lot 
owner. 

AM!':CCI.B VZJ: 
ASSOC�::CON PROPBM!Y 

SECTION 7 • 01 Use. Each Member of 
the Master Association who resides 
on the property and the members of 
his family who reside with him shall 
be entitled to use the Property of 
the Master Association. 

SECTION 7. 02 Dutages. Each Member 
described above in Section 7. 01 
shall be liable to the Master 
Association for ·any damage to 
. Property of the Asso.ciation which 
may be sustained by reason of the 
negligent or intentional misconduct 
of such person or his family, guests 
or invitees. The amount of such 
damage may be assessed against such 
person's real and personal property 



on or within the Property, including 
the leasehold estate of any lessee, 
and may be collected as provided in 
Article IX below for the collection 
of Assessments. 

�:tCLB VX:CX 
UCB:IH� COMaffDI 

SECTION 8 . 01 M:mbu'a o� Conwi ttee. 
The Architectural Committee is the 

Architectural Control Committee 
referred to in these EB 
Restrictions. It shall consist 
always of not less than two nor more 
than five members. The following 
persons are hereby designated as the 
initial members of the Committee: 

Don D. Finley
Windmiller 

and Allan w. 

Each member of the Committee shall 
hold office until such time as he 
has resigned or has been removed or 
his successor has been appointed, as 
provided herein. Members of the 
Committee may be removed at any time 
without cause. 

SECTION 8. 02 Grantor' a tiqhta cf 
Appointment. The Board shall have 
the right to appoint and remove all 
members of the Committee, but so 
long as Granter is entitled to three 

votes for every one vote to which 
another person is entitled pursuant 
to Section 6.03A (1) above, Grantor 

shall have the right to approve or 
disapprove all members proposed for 
appointment by the Board. 
Thereafter, the Board shall have the 
right to appoint and remove all 
members of the Committee without 
Grantor's consent. 

SECTION 8.03 
conatrucUon. 

�..., of 
Whenever 

Proposed 
in this 
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Master Declaration the approval of 
the Architectural Committee is 
required, it shall have the right to 
consider all of the Plans and 
Specifications for the Improvement 
or proposal in question and all 
other facts which in its sole 

discretion are relevant. This 
process is hereby termed the 
Architectural Review process. Except 
as provided in Section_3.17-and 3.19 
above, prior to commencement of any 
construction of any Improvement on 
EB, the Plans and Specifications 
therefore shall be submitted to the 
Architectural Committee, and 
construction thereof may not 
commence unless and until the 
Committee has approved such Plans 
and Specifications in writing. The 
Committee shall consider and act 
upon any and all Plans and 
Specifications submitted for its 
approval pursuant to this Master 
Declaration, and perform such other 
duties assigned to it by this Master 
Declaration or as from time to time 
shall be assigned to it by the 
Board, including the inspection of 
construction in progress to assure 
its conformance with Plans and 
Specifications approved by the 
Committee. The Committee shall 
approve Plans and Specifications 
submitted for its approval only if 
it deems that the construction, 
alterations, or additions 
contemplated thereby in the 
locations indicated will not be 
detrimental to the surrounding area 
of EB as a whole, and that the 
appearance of any structure affected 
thereby will be in harmony with the 
surrounding structures. The 
Committee may condition its approval 
of Plans and Specifications on such 
changes therein as it deems 
appropriate, and may require 
submission of additional Plans and 



Specifications or other information 
prior to approving or disapproving 
the material submitted. The 
Committee may also issue Rules or 
guidelines regarding anything 
relevant to its function, including 
but not limited to minimum standards 
and procedures for the submission of 
Plans and Specifications for 
approval. The Committee may require 
a reasonable fee to accompany each 
application for approval. The 
Committee may require such detail in 
Plans and Specifications submitted 
for its review and such other 
information as it deems proper, 
including without limitation, 
environmental impact statements.• 
Until receipt by the Committee of 
all required Plans and 
Specifications and other 
information, the Committee may 
postpone review of anything 
submitted for approval. 

SECTION 8 • 04 »-tings o� the 
Connittae. The Committee shall meet 
from time to time as necessary to 
perform its duties hereunder. The 
Committee may from time to time by 
resolution unanimously adopted in 
writing designate one of its members 
to take any action or perform any 
duties for and on behalf of the 
Committee, except the granting of 
variances pursuant to Section 8. 09. 
In the absence of such designation, 
the vote of a majority of all of the 
members of the Committee, or the 
written consent of a majority of all 
of the members of the Committee 
taken without a meeting, shall 
constitute an act of the Committee. 

SECTION 8. 05 Ho Waiver o� l'Uture 
Approval.a. The approval or consent 
of the Committee to any Plans or 
Specifications for any work done or 
proposed or in connection with any 
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other matter requiring the approval 
or consent of the Committee, shall 
not be deemed to constitute a waiver 
of any right to withhold approval or 
consent as to any Plans or 
Specifications or other matter 
whatever subsequently or 
additionally submitted for approval 
or consent by the same or a 
different Person. 

SECTION 8. 06 Compen■at:Lon of 
Membara. The members of the 
Committee shall be entitled to 
reasonable compensation from the 
Association for services rendered, 
together with reimbursement for 
expenses incurred by them in the 
performance of their duties 
hereunder. Such compensation shall 

be determined by Grantor while it 
has the right to approve or 
disapprove the members of the 
Committee pursuant to Section 8 . 02

above and thereafter by the Board. 

SECTION 8.07 :tnspection o, Work. 

A. C0mp1eted Work. Inspection 
of completed work and correction of 
defects therein shall proceed as 
follows: 

(1) Upon the completion of any
Improvement for which approved Plans 
or Specifications are required under 
this Master Declaration, the Owner 
shall give written notice of 
completion to the Committee. 

(2) Within such reasonable time
as the Committee may set in its 
Rules but not to exceed fifteen days 
thereafter, the Committee or its 
duly authorized representative may 
inspect such Improvement. If the 
Committee finds that such work was 
not done in strict compliance with 
all approved Plans and 



Specifications s\lbmitted or required 
to be-. subm:itted for its prior 
approval, it shall notify the OWner 
in writing of such noncompliance 
within such period, specifying in

reasonable detail the particulars of 
noncompliance, and shall require the 
Owner to remedy the same. 

(3) If upon the expiration of
thirty days from the date of such 
notification the OWner shall have 
failed to remedy such noncompliance, 
the Committee shall notify the Board 
in writing of such failure. Upon 
Notice and Hearing, the Board shall 
determine whether there is a 
noncompliance and, if so, the nature 
thereof and the estimated cost of 
cor.recting or removing the same. If 
noncompliance exists, the owner 
shall remedy or remove the same 
within a period of not more than 
forty-five days from the date of 
announcement of the Board ruling. 
If the Owner does not comply with 
the Board' s ru.ling within such 
period, the Board, at its option, 
may either remove the noncomplying 
Improvement or remedy the 
noncompliance, and the OWner shall 
reimburse the Master Association 
upon demand for all expenses 
incurred in connection therewith. 
If such expenses are not promptly 
repaid by the owner to the Master 
Association, the Board shall levy an 
assessment against such OWner and 
the Improvement in_ question and the 
land upon which the same is situated 
for reimbursement and the same shall 
constitute a lien upon such land and 
Improvement and be enforced as in 
this Master Declaration provided. 

(4) If for any reason after 
receipt of said written notice of 
completion from the Owner, the 
Committee fails to notify the Owner 
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of any noncompliance within the 
period provided above in 
subparagraph (2) of section 8.07A, 
the • Improvement shall be deemed to 
be in accordance with said approved 
Plans and Specifications. 

B. Work :i.n P�•••. The 

committee may inspect all work in 
progress and give notice of 

noncompliance as prov�ded _above in 
subparagraph (2) of Section 8 .07A. 
If the Owner denies that such 
noncompliance exists, the procedures 
set out in subparagraph (3) of 
Section 8.07A shall be followed, 
except that no further work shall be 
done, pending resolution of the 
dispute, which would hamper 
correction of the noncompliance if 
the Board shall find that such 
noncompliance exists.· 

SECTION 8. 08 Non-liability o'E 
Cow1 ttee Members. Neither the 
Committee nor any member thereof nor 
the Board nor any member thereof 
shall be liable to the Association 
or to any Owner or to any other 
Person for any loss, damage or 
injury arising out or or in any way 
connected with the- performance of 
the Commit tee' s or the Board' s 
respective duties under this Master 
Declaration unless due to the 
willful misconduct or bad faith of 
the Committee or its member or the 
Board or its member, as the case may 
be. The Committee shall review and 
approve or disapprove all Plans and 
Specifications submitted to it for 
any proposed Improvement, including 
the construction, alteration or 
addition thereof or thereto, solely 
on the basis of aesthetic 
considerations and the overall 
benefit or detriment which would 
result to the surrounding area and 
EB generally. The· Committee shall 



take into consideration the 
aesthetic aspects of the 
architectural designs, placement of 
buildings, landscaping, color 
schemes, exterior finishes and 
materials and similar features, but 
shall not be responsible for 
reviewing, nor shall its approval of 
any Plans or Specifications be 
deemed approval thereof from the 
standpoint of structural safety, 
engineering soundness, or 
conformance with building or other 
codes. 

SECTION 8. 09 Var.i.anaea. The 
Committee may authorize variances 
from compliance with any of the 
architectural provisions of this 
Master Declaration, including 
restrictions upori height, bulk, 
size, shape, floor area, land area, 
placement of structures, set-backs, 
building. envelopes, colors, 
materials, or similar restrictions, 
when circumstances such as 
topography, natura1 obstructions, 
hardship, or aesthetic or 
environmental consideration may, in 
its sole and absolute discretion, 
warrant. Such variances must be 
evidenced in writing and must be 

signed by at least a majority of 
all of the members of the Committee. 

If such a variance is granted, no 
violation of the covenants, 
conditions or restrictions contained 
in this Master.Declaration shall be 
deemed to have occurred with respect 
to the matter for which the variance 
was granted. The granting of such a 
variance shall not operate to waive 
any of the terms and provisions of 
this Master Declaration for any 
purpose except as to the particular 
property and particular provision 
and in the particular instance 
covered by the variance. 
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SECTION 8 .10 Ob1i.g11,Uona with 
:aespect to zoru.ng and SUbdiTisi.on.s. 
The Architectural Committee shall 
require all Persons to comply fully 
with the Planning and Zoning 
Department Regulations enacted by 
the County of Adams insofar as the 
same is applicable and as the same 
may hereafter be amended. 

ARTXCLB :CC 

ll'ORDS »1D .ASDSSNIDP.rS 

SECTION 9. Ol BB �i;en•nce l'lmd. 
The Board shall establish a fund 
(the "BB Maintenance Fundn ) into 
which shall be deposited all monies 
paid to the Master Association and 
from which disbursements shall be 
made in performing the functions of 
the Association under the EB 
Restrictions. The funds of the 
Master Association must be used 
solely for purposes related to the

areas and Improvements owned by or 
leased to the Association, or 
subject by the EB Restrictions to 
maintenance or operation by the 
Association, or otherwise for 
purposes authorized by the EB 
Restrictions as they may from time 
to time be amended. The Grantor has 
set this fee initially at $10 per 
month per Lot for unoccupied Lots, 
and $35 per month for occupied Lots. 
There shall be no fee for an OUtlot. 
Collection of fees within a recorded 
filing of the ESTATES AT BROMLEY 
North and South Subdivision shall 
begin whenever the first Lot is sold 
to someone other than the Granter 
within that filing. Membership in 
the Horsecreek Reservoir shall 
require additional monthly fees. 

A. Charges. Charges are subject
to modification by the Members of 
the Association at any Annual 
Meeting or Special Meeting of the 



Association Mellll:)ers. 

SECTION 9.02 � .Ammal. 
As•••smenta. Prior to the beginning 
of each fiscal year, the Board shall 
estimate the expenses to be incurred 
by the Master Association during 
such year in performing its 
functions under the EB Restrictions, 
including a reasonable provision for 
contingencies and appropriate 
replacement reserves, less any 
expected income and any surplus from 

the prior year's fund. Uniform and 
equal Assessments sufficient to pay 
such estimated net charges shall 
then be levied as provided in 
Section 6. 06A. If the sums
collected prove inadequate for any 
reason, including nonpayment of any 
individual Assessment, the 
Association may at any time and from 
time to time levy further 
Assessments in the same manner as
aforesaid. All such regular 
Assessments shall be due and payable 
to the Master Association during the 
fiscal year in equal semi-annual 
installments on or before the first 
day of February and August or in
such other manner as the Board may 
designate in this sole and absolute 
discretion. 

SECTION 9. 03 Special. Aaaeaamenta. 
In addition to the regular annual 
Assessments provided for above in 
Section 9.02, ·the Board shall levy 
special Assessments, upon the 
property and in the manner set forth 
in Section 6. 06A, whenever in the 
Board's opinion such special 
Assessments are necessary to enable 
the Board to carry out the mandatory 
functions of the Master Association 
under the EB Restrictions, and the 
Board may levy such special 
Assessments whenever in the Board's 
opinion such special Assessments are 
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necessary to enable the Board to 
carry out the optional functions of 
the Master Association under the EB 
Restrictions. 

SECTION 9. 04 I.a:te Cbm:ga. If any 
Assessment, whether regular or 
special, is not paid within fifteen 
days after it is due, the owner may 
be required by the Board to pay a 
late charge at such . rate . as the . 
Board may designate from time 
to time. 

SECTION 9 . 05 tlnpaid .a. ... aaents as 
Li.eiua. The amount of any delinquent 
Assessment, whether regular or 
special, assessed against any 
property and any late payment charge 
attributable thereto; plus interest 
on such Assessment and charge at a 
rate of ten percent per annum simple 
interest (or such higher rate as the 
Board may designate from time to 
time), and the costs of collecting 
the same, including reasonable 
attorneys' fees, shall be a lien 
upon such Lot and the Improvements 
thereon. such lien shall be prior 
to any declaration of homestead. 
Such lien may be foreclosed in the 
same manner as is provided in the 
laws of Colorado for the foreclosure 
of mortgages on real property. A 
certificate executed and 
acknowledged by any two members of 
the Board stating the indebtedness 
secured by such lien shall be 
conclusive upon • the Master 
Association as to the amount of such 
indebtedness as of the date of the
certificate, in favor of all Persons 
who rely thereon in good faith, and 
such certificate shall be furnished 
to any Owner upon request at a 
reasonable fee, not to exceed Ten

Dollars ($10.00). 

SECTION 9 . 0 6 Ko:ctgage P:rotecti.on. 
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Notwithstanding any other provision 
of the £B Restrictions, no lien 
created under this Article IX or 
under any other Article of this 
Master Declaration, nor any lien 
arising by reason of any breach of 
the EB · Restrictions, nor the 
enforcement of any provision of this 
Master Declaration shall defeat or 
render invalid the rights of the 
Beneficiary under any recorded 
Mortgage or Deed of Trust of first 
and senior priority now or hereafter 
upon any Lot and Improvements 
thereon, made in good faith and for 
value. However, after the 
foreclosure of any such 1st Mortgage 
or Deed of Trust or after any 
conveyance in lieu of foreclosure, 
such Lot and Improvements thereon 
shall remain subject to the EB 
Restrictions and shall be liable for 
all regular Assessments and all 
special Assessments levied 
subsequent to completion of such 
foreclosure or delivery of such 
conveyance in lieu of foreclosure, 
and to all installments of all 
regular and special Assessments 
levied prior to completion of such 
foreclosure or deli very of such 
conveyance but falling due after 
such completion or such delivery. 

SECTION 9. 07 ff�ect of. Amendments 
on Mortgages. _ Notwithstanding the 
provisions of Section 11.02, no 
amendment of Section 9. 06 of this 
Master Declaration shall affect the 
rights of any Beneficiary whose 
Mortgage or Deed of Trust has the 
first and senior priority as in 
Section 9. 06 provided and who does 
not join in the execution thereof, 
provided that his Mortgage or Deed 
of Trust is recorded in the real 
property records of the County prior 
to the recordation of such 
amendment; provided, however, that 
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after foreclosure or conveyance in 
lieu of foreclosure the property 
which was subject to such Mortgage 
or Deed of Trust shall be subject to 
such amendment. 

SECTION 9.08 Saborcliuati.on. By 
subordination agreement executed by 
the Master Association, the benefits 
of Section 9.06 and 9.07 above may, 
in_ the sole and absol�te discretion 

of the Board, be extended to 
beneficiaries not otherwise entitled 
thereto. 

AM!:ICLJ: JC 
SmtJCf\Jlt&S AIID LAND on 

SECTION 10. 00 Al.1 constract:i.on 
that .ia undertaken on this J)X"Operty, 
whether new bu.i1d:Lnga, ai te 
cona'b:uction or changes to existing 
�aciliti.es shall be subject to 
revi.ew and approval. by the 
Arclu.teatural. :a.evi.ew Pxocess. 
!ha Arc:hi. tectural Control Conni ttee 
shal.l. J:a'ri.ev any and. a1l pl.ans 
(hez:ein called ACC) . 

SECTION 10.01 Bouae S�ze and 
P�king on hl::,l.:i.c R:1.ght-o:f-Way. 

A. A minimum house size of a
ranch house or a raised ranch house 
shall be 1600 finished square feet 
on the main fJ.oor for EB South and 
1800 finished square feet on the 
main floor for EB North. Two-story 
homes shall have 1800 square feet 
finished minimum not including the 
basement for EB South and 2000 
square feet finished minimum not 
including the basement for EB North. 
Multi-level homes shall have 1800 
square feet finished minimum on two 
adjacent levels, and the 1800 square 
feet total finished minimum, 



including all levels that are more 
than 50% above ground level for EB 
South and Multi-level homes shall 
have 2000 square feet finished 
minimum on two adjacent levels, and

the 2000 square feet total finished 
minimum, including al.l levels that 
are more than 50% above ground level 
for EB North. Porches, decks, 
garages, patios, breezeways, and/or 
basements shall not be utilized in 
the calculating of square-foot 
requirements. All homes shall have a 
two (2) garage of at least 500 
square feet, and the garage must be 
attached. Two additional off-street 
parking spaces for at least two 
other vehicles must be completed by 
Lot Owner with occupancy of the 
home. All homes shall have a brick, 
rock, stone, or stucco or approved 
siding facia of a minimum of 40% on 
the front face of the · house. 
Certain log homes will be allowed 
without the brick, rock, or stucco 
facia, however, . these structures 
shall be approved by the 
Architectural Committee on an 
individual basis. 

B. No trailers, tractor 
trailers, boats, fifth-wheel 
trailers, motor homes, horse 
trailers, boat trailers, camping 
trailers, construction .- equipment, 
farm equipment, recreational 
vehicles, vehicles in excess of 3/4-
ton capacity, tractor trailer 
cab uni ts, or any other vehicles, 
equipment, items of similar size 
or length may be parked or left on 
public right-of-way at any time, nor 
shall any other vehicle, 
equipment, or item be parked or 
left on public right-of-way 
overnight. 

SBCE'.Olf 10.02 J"enci.ng. Bo :meta1 
fencing of any lind shal.l. be al.l.owed 
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conti.911oas to any road. All Fencing 
plans shall be submitted to the ACC 
prior to installation. 

SECTION 10.03 lbd:erior Slu:£aae. 
Brick, rock, stone, stucco, wood, 
log, metal or lap siding, or a 
similar finished exterior appearing 
finish shall cover the surface ·of 
the exterior walls of all. • homes, 
sheds, and outbuilding,.�. 4 Ot of the .. 
front facing of the house shall be 
brick, rock, stone, or stucco. 
Bare, bright metal siding and 
unpainted or unstained exterior 
walls shall not be allowed. 

SECTION 10.04 Colors. 
Colors on exterior surfaces shall be 
approved by the Architectural 
Control Committee· along with 
blueprint review. 

SECTION 10.05 aoo�• and Windows. 
All roof lines shall have a minimum 
of 5/12 pitch for ranch model homes 
and 5/12 pitch for bi-level, two­
story, and multi-level houses and 
shall have a minimum of 12-inch 
overhang from vertical wall surface. 
Roofing shall be cedar shake, tile 
shake-style hardboard, shake-style 
composition or three-tab or T-1.ock 
asphalt shingles. Bare metal roofs 
shall not be allowed. A break in 
the roof line every 24 feet is 
required. 

SECTION 10.06 Dr1vaways. All 
driveways from the surface of the 
County road to the garage of the 
home shall be defined and completed 
in typical road-design construction, 
and be covered with gravel, recycled 
asphalt, concrete, brick, or other 
material that prevents the tracking 
of mud onto the County road. 



SECTION 10. 07 Beight BaatZ':ic1:1.ona.
No garage, shed, and/or outbuilding 
shall be more than 20 feet in height 
from a normal finish grade at the 
front of the home. The Committee 
understands that some homes and/or 
outbuildings may exceed this figure 
at the rear of the home if the Lot 
slopes below the street elevation 
and a walk-out basement is designed. 
Residence height restriction shall 
be 35 feet if allowed by Adams 
County. A variance may be obtained 
from Adams county for additional 
heights, if desired. 

SECTION 10.08 Kal.lbox and Howle 
'Rmnh-tra. Each residence shall 
install and maintain a mailbox in 
the front of the residence along the 
street. House numbers shall be 
pla�ed on both the mailbox and the 
residence. 

SECTION 10.09 Setback �ta. 
Homes shall have minimum building 
setback requirements of: 

Front - 100 feet. 
Side - 50 feet on one side from 
one side boundary with attached 
garage, 50 feet from the other 
side boundary, and 100 feet from 
any street. 
� - 100 feet from any rear Lot 
line. 

Section 10.10 Landaoaping. All 
residences shall have a landscaped 
and irrigated front yard. At no time 
shall a permanent horse or animal 
runs be allowed in the front yard. 

At least four deciduous trees of two 
inch caliper or larger shall be 
planted and maintained in the front 
yard. Landscaping shall 
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be installed within one year of home 
occupation. Temporary, drip, or 
other low-water consumption 
irrigation systems wiJ.l be 
encouraged where appropriate. Except 
during the establishment period, 
maximum irrigated area shall be 
restricted to the area between the 
house and the street and an area 30 
:feet beyond the house in al.l. other 
directions. •. 

SECTION 10.11 O\ltbm.l.clinqs, Sheds 
and Bay storauae. setback 
requirements for all outbuildings 
and sheds are as foll.ows: 

Rear of House - 20 feet behind the 
rear planes of the house. 

Side - 50 feet from any side Lot 
line (100 feet from any street 
side Lot line). 

Rear - 100 feet from any rear Lot 
line. 

Maximum of 2 outbuildings/sheds 
per Lot. Minimum square footage of 
450 square feet per outbuilding. 
Total square footage of outbuildings 
shall not exceed 2400 square feet 
totally for each lot, except by 
variance from Adams County and the 
consent of the Architectural Control 
Conunittee. 

Bay Storag. - Whenever possible, 
hay is to be stored inside an 
outbuilding. Outside hay storage 
will be permitted, and if stored 
outside it shall be located on the 
rear side of the outbuilding or 
outbuildings, covered by a tarpaulin 
and not block or interfere with view 
lines or sensitive site lines from 
houses on adjoining lots. 

SECTION 10.12 Structures not 



Al.101Md. Earthen homes, domes, A­
frames, and all other styles deemed 
by the Architectural control 
Committee to pe untypical and 
incompatible with the comm.unity are
prohibited. 

SECTION 10 .13 Bcmes, OUtba:Ud:l.nqs, 
Sheds' Garages, Other Bu:l.l.c1:ill9a 
Des.ign. Ba-r.L- Cri.tez':La.. In addition 
to those applicable standards 
already outlined in these CC&Rs, 
the following shall be utilized in 
evaluating the compatibility of 
homes and outbuildings for 
construction and/ or placement on 
Lots: 

A. A home should be displayed to
the street and surrounding
properties in a compatible and non­
monotonous manner through the
location of windows, changes and
variety of elevation, varied roof
lines, porches, other architectural
features, orientation on the Lot,
exterior color and/ or materials, 
and/or landscaping. Wherever 

possible, homes on a series of 
adjacent Lots should not be of the 
same floor plan. Where repetitive 
floor plans are utilized on adjacent 
Lots, additional features (not 

limited to those outlined above) 
may be required. 

B. All outbuildings should match
the appearance-of the existing home, 
wherever possible. Where proposed 
outbuildings do not match the
appearance of the home, the design, 
color, orientation, and placement on 
the Lot shall be as unobtrusive to
adjacent properties as possible, and 
this design must be approved by the 
ACC. 

SECTION 10.14 Taapo�azy Boua.ing. 
No temporary housing can be erected 
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or moved on to be lived in and 
occupied while residence is being 

constructed. 

SECTION 10 .15 Yard Light. With home
construction,. a night yard light may 
be installed on garage, home,'or on 
pole within 100 feet of road on 
which home fronts. 

SECTION 10.16 Bm.1d.:i.ng_App7:ova1. The 
Committee plan approval form must be 
signed and approved before 
placement, installation, or 
construction of any building or 
buildings on any Lot. Violation of 
this covenant shall subject the 
violator to a fine imposed by the

Board not to exceed $500. 
•• 

Section 10 .17 Bouaes not JU10118d. 
No homes other than-new stick built 
homes are allowed i·n EB. No used 
houses shall be moved into this 
subdivision. No Modular homes, no 
mobile homes, no manufactured homes, 
no factory built homes, no t.r:ailer 
homes or any preconstructed home of 
any type are allowed in EB. 

Section 10.18 Fire· Protection. 
Fire protection is provided by the 
Brighton Fire Protection District. 
All homes shall be required to have 
sprinkler systems that include a 
small internal storage tank for fire
protection purposes. 

ARTICLZ XX 

MXSCBLLMtBOUS 

SECTION 11. 01 'reJ:m.. This Master 
Declaration, including all of the 
covenants, conditions and 
restrictions hereof, shall run until 

,.•· 



January, 2003, unless amended as 
herein provided. After January, 
2003, this Master Declaration, 
including all such covenants, 
conditions and restrictions :shall be 
automatically extended for 
successive periods of ten years 
each, unless amended or extinguished 
by a written .instrmnent executed by 
at least three-fourths of the Owners 
in EB and recorded in the Adams 
County real property records. 

SECTION 11.02 Amendment. 
A. Special. Proris�on.e. No 

amendment of Section 9 • 07 shall be 
effective as to any. Beneficiary who 
does not join in the execution 
thereof provided that his Mortgage 
or Deed of Trust is recorded in the 
real property records of the county 
prior to the recordation of such 
amendment. Subject to the preceding 
sentence,· no amendment of this 
Section 11.02 shall be effective 
unless adopted by 80% or more of the 
total number of votes entitled to 
be cast pursuant to Section 6. 03A 
above at the time of the proposed 
amendment. No amendment of this 
Master Declaration shall be 
effective until executed and 
recorded in the real property 
records of the county in the manner 
hereinafter provided. 

B. By Gran tor. Except as 
provided in Section 11.02A, this 
Master Declaration may be amended 
only by Grantor so long as Grantor 
is entitled to three votes for every 
one vote to which any other person 
is entitled as provided in Section 
6.03A{2); provided, however, that no 
such amendment by Grantor shall be 
effective without Notice and 
Hearing, and if the Owners, other 
than Granter, entitled to cast 80% 
or more of the votes entitled to be 
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cast pursuant to Section 6. 03A, by 
written notice delivered to the 
Board within 15 days after such 
hearing, object to such amendment 
proposed by Granter, such amendment 
shall not be effective.. No 
amendment by Grantor shall be 
effective until there has been 
recorded in the real property 
records of the county, an instrument 
executed and acknowledged bY- Granter 
and setting forth the amendment and 
an instrument executed and 
acknowledged by the president and 
secretary of the Board certifying 
that the above-mentioned Notice and 
Hearing was given and held and that 
the Board did not within 15 days 
after said Hearing receive written 
objections to the amendment from the 
OWners, other than Grantor, entitled 
to cast 8 0% . or more of the votes 
entitled to be cast pursuant to 
Section 6.03A. 

c. By Olm.era. Except as 
provided in Sections 11. 02A and
11.02B, this Master Declaration may 
be amended by the recording in the 
county real property records of an 
instrument executed and acknowledged 
by the president and secretary of 
the Board, setting forth the 
amendment and certifying that such 
amendment has been approved by 
OWners entitled to cast at least 67% 
of the number of votes entitled to 
be cast pursuant to Section 6. 03A. 
Any Owner may indicate his approval 
of such proposed amendment either by 
consenting thereto in writing or by 
affirmative vote at a duly convened 
regular or special meeting of the 
Master Association. 

SECTION 11. 03 Hot:i.cea. Any notice 
permitted or required to be given by 
the Master Declaration shall be in 
writing and may be delivered either 



personally or by mail. If delivery 
is made by maii, it shall be deemed 
to have been delivered on the third 
day (other than a Sunday or a legal 
holiday) after a copy of the same 
has been deposited in the United 
States mail, postage prepaid, 
addressed to the Person at the 
address given by such Person to the 
Master Association for the purpose 
of service of notices, or to the 
residence of such Person if no 
address has been given to the Master 
Association. Such address may be 
changed from time to time by notice 
in writing given by such Person to 
the Master Association. 

SECTION 11.04 :tntexpretation. 
A. The provisions of this Master

Declaration shall be liberally 
construed to effectuate their 
purposes of creating a uniform plan 
for the development and operation of 
EB and of promoting and effectuating 
the fundamental concepts of EB as 
set forth in the RECITALS and 
DECLARATION of this Master 
Declaration. This Declaration shall 
be construed and governed under the 
laws of the State of Colorado. 

B. Reatriot:1.ona Severabl.e. 
Notwithstanding the provisions of 
the foregoing Section 11. 04A, each 
of the provisions of the EB 
Restrictions shall be deemed 
independent and severable, and the 
invalidity or partial invalidity of 
any provision or portion thereof 
sball not affect the validity or 
enforceability of any other 
provision. 

C. Singul.a.r :Inol.udes Pl\1%&1. 
Unless the context requires a 
contrary construction, the singular 
shall include the plural and the 
plural the singular; and the 
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masculine, feminine or neuter shall 
each include the mal'=!culine, feminine 
and neuter. 

D. C&pti.ona. AJ.l captions and 
titles used in this Master 
Declaration are intended solely for 
convenience of reference and • shall 
not enlarge, limit or otherwise 
affect that which is • set forth in 
any of the paragraphst Sections or 
Articles hereof. 

SECTION ll. 05 llomraiver. The 
failure of Grantor to enforce any of 
the conditions, covenants, 
restrictions or reservations herein 

. contained shall in no event be 
deemed to be a waiver of the right 
to do so for subsequent violations 
or of the right to enforce any other· 
conditions, covenants, restrictions 
or reservations, ana Grantor shall 
not be liable-therefore. 

SECTION 11. 06 �ioate of! 
CompUance. Upon payment of a 
reasonable fee not to exceed Twenty-· 
Five Dollars ($25. 00} and upon • 
written request of any OWner, 
mortgagee, prospective Owner of any 
property covered by these covenants, 
Grantor shall issue an acknowledged 
certificate in recordable form· 
setting forth the ·-amount of any 
unpaid assessments, ··.· if any, and 
setting forth generally whether or 
not to the best of the Grantor's 
knowledge said owner is in violation 
of any of the terms and conditions 
of these covenants. Said written 
statement shall be conclusive upon 
Grantor in favor of the persons who 
rely thereon in good faith. Such 
statement shall be furnished by 
Granter within a reasonable time, 
but not to exceed ten (10) business 
days from receipt of a written 
request for such written statement. 
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In the event t;.hat Gr9,ntor fails to 
furnish such statement within said 
ten (10) business days, it shall be 
conclusively presumed that there are 
no unpaid assessments relating to 
the property or Lot, as to which the 
request was made and that said Lot 
is in conformance with a11·the terms 
and conditions of these covenants. 

SECTION 11. 07 V.:i.ol.at:i.on 0£° J.aw. Any

violation of any Federal, State, or 
local. law, ordinance or regulation 
pertaining to the ownership, 
occupancy or use of any property 
within EB is hereby declared to be a 
violation of the EB Restrictions and 
subject to all of the enforcement 
procedures set forth herein. 

SECTION 11. 08 
Each remedy 
Restrictions 
exclusive. 

Baaedies Cmlmlat:i. ve. 
provided by the EB 

is cumulative and not 

SECTION 11.09 llfaint:anance o� 
GreeDbel.t Arw, C•G 1111ty 
irri.galion well ayatw and Drainage 
Channels. Maintenance of these 
are�s, and any related appurtenant 
structures shall be undertaken by 
the Association. The Board may also 
adopt rules and regulations 
pertaining to the use of these 
areas, including any, proposed 
grading/Improvements to these areas 
that would affect the other Lot 
OWners depende-nt upon the upstream 
flows for water and any other 
actions that would adversely affect 
the Greenbelt Areas and Drainage 
Channels. 

SECTION 11.10 �CBD Pezmit for l:SDS 
Xnstal.1ati.on, Baplacement and/or 
Repa;ir. A permit from the TCHD is 
required for the installation, 
replacement, and/or repair of any 
and all ISDS's. Suitable area shall 
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be designated on each Lot site plan 
for both primary and replacement 
waste water disposal fields. 

Replacement of the primary field may 
be required, if failure of the 
primary field occurs . Lot specific 
soils and percolation tests shall be 
used to determine the area required 
for primary and replacement disposal 
field. These areas need to meet all 
Tri-County Health Depa�tmen� setback 
requirements, and are to remain free 
of any Improvements that would 
interfere with the ISDS' s operation 
as outlined in Section 3.10. 

�zCLB nz 
BIU'ORCIND'r 

SECTION 12.01 Abat-.nt and Sui.t. 
The conditions, covenants and 
restrictions herein contained shall 
run with the land, and be binding 
upon and inure to the benefit of the 
Granter and the OWner of every Lot 
on the Property. These covenants, 
conditions and reservations may be 
enforced as provided hereinafter by 
Grantor acting for itself, the 

Architectural Committee, as trustee 
on behalf of all Owners of Lots, by 
the Master Association upon the 
transfer to said Master Association 
of Grantor's duties and 
responsibilities under this 
Declaration pursuant to Article VI 
and Article VIII, and by the OWner 
of any Lot provided that the 
condition hereafter required is 
satisfied. Each Owner by acquiring 
an interest in the Property appoints 
irrevocably the Granter as his 
attorney-in-fact for such purposes; 
provided, however, that if an OWner 
notifies Grantor in writing of a 



claimed viol.ation of these 
covenants, conditions and 
restrictions and Grantor �ails to 
act within thirty (30) days after 
receipt of such notification, then, 
and in that event only, an owner may 
separately, at his own cost and 
expense, enforce these covenants, 
conditions and restrictions as 
herein provided. Violation of any 
condition, covenant, restriction or 
reservation herein contained shall 
give to the Grantor the right to 
enter upon the portion of the 
property wherein said violation or 
breach exists and to summarily abate 
and remove at the expense of the 
Owner any structure, thing or 
condition that may be or exists 
thereon contrary to the intent and 
meaning of the provisions hereof, 
and/or to prosecute a proceeding at 
law or in equity against the person 
or persons who have violated or are 
in violation of any of these 
conditions, covenants, restrictions 
and reservations to enjoin or 
prevent them from doing s·o, to cause 
said violation to be remedied and/or 
to recover damages for said 
violation·. AJ.l reference in this 
section to Granter shall include the 
Master Association upon transfer to 
the Master Association of Grantor's 
duties and responsibilities under 
this Declaration. 

SECTION 12.02 DelllNd to Coastitute a 
Nu:Laance. Every violation of these 
covenants or any part thereof is 
hereby declared to be and to 
constitute a nuisance, and every 
public or private remedy allowed 
therefore by law or equity against 
an OWner, shall be applicable 
against every such violation and may 
be exercised by Granter or Owner 
pursuant to Section 12. 01 of this 
Article. In any legal or equitable 
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proceeding for the enforcement or to 
restrain the violation of this 
Declaration or any provision hereof, 
the losing party or partie.s shall 
pay the reasonable attorney' s ·fees 
of the prevailing party or parties 
in the amount as may be fixed by the 
Court in such proceedings. All 
remedies provided herein or at law 
or in equity shall be cumulative and 
not exclusive. 

•. 

SECTION 12.03 Open-Space Management. 
The HOA shall manage and maintain 
all open space dedicated to Adams 
County, manage and maintain any and 
all existing in any designated flood 
plain areas. The HOA may contact 
Urban Drainage for assistance in the 
management of this space, if any. 

Section 12.04 Lake Usaga. 
The Horsecreek -:Reservoir may 
possibly have but not guaranteed 
usage of the lake by homeowners and 
lot owners during certain times of 
the week for recreation, including 
water skiing, boating and fishing. 
The exact uses and • restrictions if 
an agreement is completed for lake 
use shall be attached to these 
covenants as Exhibit D. 

12.05 A bd�er zone may be required 
by Adams County off set from 
Horsecreek Reservoir shall be marked 
and shall be a part of certain lots 
near the lake. No structures shall 
be built in this buffer zone, and no 
fences can be constructed in this 
buffer zone unless Adams County 
approves such fencing. 

, .

.. 
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Dt la'DIBSS Jifhk..ZO!', Granter has
executed this Master Declaration the 
day and year first above written. 

A
��· TH r!-..TD J.\..LIA!l\LITY COMPANY

By ••. cr1 
_Don • Fi'nley, 

�
age 

By: ®· .\lJJAA 
Allan ��ndmille Member 

STATE OF COLORADO 

)ss. 
County of Adams 

The foregoing instrument was
acknowledg�d before me this 
day of !l/1/ol , 2001, by
Don D. Finley', Managing Member of
Adams North Ltd. Liability Company. 

My notarial commission expires: 

• � &{/ / :J..DfJ 2:: 

My address is: /�Do N. /Vu..,{. 51-
1 

141� 
JI,, 0 Y /UTY1 t Co �). '-I f

Witness my hand and official seal. 

SEAL 

�
ary I?ublic 

,_,� 7Y7��C G 

, • MY COf&ISSl0N EXPIRES: 
AprU1.200S 
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BXHIDIT A TO COVENANTS 

THE NORTH 1/2 OF SECTION 17, TOWNSHIP 1 SOUTH, RANGE 64 WEST 
OF T$ 6TH P. M. , ADAMS COUNTY, COLORADO, , • 

EXCE* THAT PORTION LYING WEST OF HORSE CREEK DESCRIBED AS 
FO�WS: 

BEGINNING AT THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF THE NORTHWEST 1/4 OF SAID 
SECTiON 17; 
THENQE N89°241 02 11WALONG THE SOUTH LINE OF SAID NORTHWEST 1/4 
A D:rS

0

TANCE OF 764 .49 FEET MORE OR LESS TO A POINT ON THE 

CENTERLINE OF HORSE CREEK, SAID POINT BEING THE TRUE POINT OF 
BEGINNING; 
THENSE NORTHERLY ALONG SAID CENTERLINE THE FOLLOWING COURSES 
AND DISTANCES: 
N25°s;s• 55 11 W 130.03 FEET; 
N31° ]9'10"E 144.96 FEET; 
N86° 318'08 11E 199.61 FEET; 
N32° �3'36"E 197.82 FEET; 
N54° 1!5'45 1

1E 154.72 FEET; 
N19° 416'42 11E 113.82 FEET; 
NS0° �7'05"W 167.62 FEET; 
SS0°0

f
4'5111 W 93.88 FEET; 

N62° '44"W 150.51 FEET; 
N31° 8'10"W 113.42 FEET; 
Nl7°�9'19"E 87.16 FEET; 
N71°�5'28 11 E 303.31'FEET; 
N03°�1'53"W 596.02 FEET; 
N51° 45'3211W 180.22 FEET; 
N07°5j5'33"E 239.15 FEET; 
N03° 1!2'41 11E 194.11 FEET; 
N54° �7'56 11 E 75.41 FEET; 
S72° �3'42 11 E 85.41 FEET; 
S44° �l' 40'',E 149. 90 FEET; 
N48°

�6'44 11 E 278.52 FEET;
S75° �7'36"E 185.50 FEET; 
N68° �1'02 nE 120.48 FEET; 
N32°01'16"E 170.90 FEET; 
N20°�3'27"W 123.11 FEET; 
Nl4°

i
8' 31"E 138. 24 FEET; 

TO A POINT ON THE NORTH LINE OF THE NORTHEAST l/4 SAID SECTION 
17; 
THENqE N89°26'25"W ALONG THE NORTH LINE OF SAID NORTHEAST 1/4 
A DI

!
ANCE OF 359.83 FEET MORE OR LESS TO THE NORTHWEST CORNER 

SAID ORTHEAST 1/4; 
THEN E NB9° 26'25"W ALONG THE·NO;R.TH LINE NORTHWEST 1/4 SAID 
SECTlJON 17 A DISTANCE OF 2656.66 FEET MORE OR LESS TO THE 
NORTHWEST CORNER SAID NORTHWEST 1/4; 
THENdE S00°36'04"8 ALONG THE WEST LINE SAID NORTHWEST 1/4 A 
DISTANCE 2645.33 FEET MORE OR LESS TO THE SOUTHWEST CORNER 
SAID

f

ORTHWEST 1/4; 
THEN E S89°24'02"E ALONG THE SOOTH LINE SAID NORTHWEST 1/4 A 
DIST CE OF 1886.73 FEET TO THE TRUE POINT OF BEGINNING, 

COON · OF ADAMS, 
STATg OF COLORADO. 

I 
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Ex!u'bit"B .. 

Estates at Bromley North and South Subdivision 
Disclosures on Physical Conditions and Constraints of Property 

Water Disclosure 

Individual wells serving each lot drilled by the developer into the Low« Arapaho shall be the domestic water 
system sening the Estates at Bromley North and South. A fee of $5,000 shall be collected at the time of the 
lot closing and placed in escrow for drilling of each Lower Arapaho well. The developer will attempt to I� 
adequate water in the Lower Arapaho Aquifer by drilling several test wells to determine a Jong term adequa� 
water supply. If adequate water does not exist in the opinion of the developer's water engineer representatives, 
an a1temative water system will be installed. This alternative system will be a community well system with 
wells drilled into the Laramie Foxhill. Aquifer. Each well will serve a minimum of four (4) homes. The same 
irrigation restrictions designated in the CCR's will apply to any alternate water system installed by the 
developer. Upon receipt of a site plan for home construction, the developer will permit the well and contract 
the drilling of each well. The responsibility of the lot purchaser/owner wt11 be to complete the well and 
connect the water lines to the house. The maintenance of these domestic, Lower Arapaho wells is the 
responsibility of the individual homeowner. The original well permit is valid for two years and should the lot 
purchaser not begjn well construction in two years, any well permit after the lapse of the initial well permit 
shall be the sole respomibility of the lot owner. Further, in the event the domestic well construction does not 
occur within said two years, the $5,000 domestic well fee shall be refunded to the lot owner and the lot owner 
shall assume all responsibility and costs for permitting and drilling its individual domestic well system unless 
otherwise agreed upon. 

The outside irrigation serving the Estates at Bromley, North and South shall be a central irrigation system 
constructed by the developer with water from the Laramie Foxbill aquifer. The developer will dn11 the nvo 
wells for each of the three outside irrigation systems to be utiliz.cd in irrigating a maximum of 4,000 square 
feet of outside usage. A system serving the 17 lots in Bromley South, a system serving the 23 lots in Bromley 
North Phase I and a system serving the 16 lots in Bromley North, Phase II will be completed by the developer. 
A $6,000 fee shall be collected by the developer at closing for the irrigation system use. A valve will be 
constructed on the front of each lot for connection by the lot owner. Outside irrigation (watering) shall be on 
Monday, Wednesday and Friday for the even numbered lots and outside irrigation (watering) for the odd 
numbered lots shall occur on Tuesday, Thursday, and Saturday. Maintenance responsibilities of the central 
inigation system shall be covered by the HOA monthly fee. A fine ofup to $100 a day may be levied by the 
HOA for illegal irrigation usage, misuse or abuse of the central irrigation system. The fees charged by the 
developer for the drilling of individual wells and the irrigation system wells are subject to change without 
notice. 
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THE ESTATES AT BROMLEY NORTH 
A PORTION OF SECTION 8, 

CASE NO. PRJ2001-00044 
SHEET 1 OF 3 

TOWNSHIP 
DEDICATION AND OWNERSHIP: 

SOUTH, RANGE 64 WEST OF THE 6th PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN, 
COUNTY OF ADAMS, STATE OF COLORADO. 
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COi.MY OF />DINS, sr,TE Of COLORADO, BllMG MOOE PAATICutAALY DESCRlBEll IS F'Ot.l.OWS: 
PHASE I : 

!'HASE I I : 

BASED ON lHE EASr LINE OF 
'�?9;7fe9i:

i

;IE��
FOO.OWS

: • R�J-�� I NO. 27269 w.RKINGi 
ER OF SECTIOII 8 A DISIAHCt 

SECTION- 8 A �STANCE·OF��r:dr��,� 
L RUN MILE ROAD, SNO P01NT BEINO THE lRUE POINT OF' 
.Y RIGHT-OF-WAY LINE OF QUAIL RUN Mt1.£ ROAD, 30.00 

IREMENT, THE EAST LINE OF SNO NORTI-IEAST QUARttR OF 
·o A POlNT ON 1HE NORIH LINE OF THE SOUlllEIST QUMTER 

RICHT-0f-WAV UNE S 00'+8't4• E Al.ONO A LINE 
-.JREM81T, 1HE EAST LINE Of SAID SOUTHEAST QUNITER 

TO A POINT ON THE NORTHEm.Y RIQHT-0f'-WAY LINE Of 
'-0f-WAY UNE OF � le2NO AVENUE. 30.00 FEET 

- - THE SOUTHEAST 4lU,</ITER OF SAIO 
A POINT ON THE WEST LINE OF 

' SOOTHfASl OUARlEI OF 
'THE EAST HAlF OF SM> 
D S001HEAST QI.Wll£ll Of 

w.Rl<INO 1HE NOIIIHWEST 
OUIRltR OF SECTION 8 A lllSTANCE 

OF lN«> DESCRIIIEO II 8DOK 2&17 
1HREE (3) COURSES: 

719.99 FEEf' TO A POINT ON 'fflE 

8, AND 1HE WEST l"-LF OF 1HE 
BED IN BOOK 5382_PAG£ 208 

NO. 23501 t.lMKlllG 
OF SAID SOUlHW[ST QUNIIEII 

DtCUIAA MEASUREMENT, 1HE SOUTH 
)N 8, A DISTANCE OF J0.00 fttT 
11 SND POINT BE1NO lHE TRUE 
Ill.AA "EA6UR£MEHT, 1HE 

:cnON 8 A DISTN<CE OF 1291.37 
So'I:) SOUTHW£Sr QUIRJER SECTION B; 
O' W IWl¥J ' LINE 

Tl£ NORIHY,UT QUARTER OF 
--- - -- -· LINE 

1Y UN£ N B9"25"59• W, J0,00 FE£r NORTH 
E SOU1H IJNE OF 1HE SOurnwtsr QUARTER OF SAID SOurnwtsr 

1207,88 FEEi TO 1HE TR\JE POINT OF SE"ll!HNINO: 
MORE OR LESS, 

39 RESIDENTIAL LOTS - 399.239 ACRES NOTES: 
SHEET 1 OF 3 

VICINITY MAP 
N.T.S. 

HAVE !rt Tli€SE PRESENIS WO OUT, PIATTEO ANO SIJ8DMOEO THE SAM£ INTO L01S AS 
SHOWN ON ntS PlAT UNOOt Tl£ IW,CE AND SIYl£ Of Tl£ ESTATES AT BROMLEY NORIH 
N<O DO HEREBY DECICATE TO THE COUNTY Df ADNI.S, STATE Df COI.OIWJO, F<lR PUSllC 
USE ALL smms, ANO OTHER PUBUC WAY$ ANO I.ANOS AS !ll1()ffl< ON T�S Pi.,4T, FOREVER 
ANO Al.SO MSal\'E 1l10SE POR1IONS OF R£AL PROPanY \'MICH ME L'8£l.EO AS UTIJIY 
EASEMENTS ON lli1S PLAT, FOR THE INSTM.LATION ANO M.IJNTENANCE OF tJTUllES AND 
ORAINAGI: FACILITIES, INCLU04NG BUT NOT LIMITED TO ELECTRIC LINES, CAS LINES, 
T!UPHONE LINES, WATER LINES, SEWER UNES: TOGf:IHER WITH THE RIGHT TO TRIM 
INTERr'ERHiG TREES ,'HO BRUSH, TOOETHER Wl1'H A PERPETVAL RIGHT OF INGRESS N«> 
E�ESS FOR INSTALLATION, M�NTEN,INCE, ANO REPLACEMENT OF SUCH LINES: SAlO 
EISEMENTS AND _fll!lllll; TO SE 

�
ZED IN A RESPoNS181.E ANO PRUDENT MANNER. 

EXECIJTEO THIS 'J!:: DAY OF •1 tu,._ 1 2001. 

THE JOHN C. IAUR1DSON TR\JST, DATED JANUAAY 31, 1904. 

�c.rf'� -� ;. IAURK>SON; TR\JSltt 

ACKNOWLEDGMENT: 
STATE or COUlRADO ) 

)SS 
COUNTY OF MlNAS ) 

THE FOREGOING PLAT AND DEDICATION W/,S ACKNOWt.EDGEO BEFORE ME 
THIS�OAYOF�- 200

�

, BY • , 

NOTA UBUC 
MY COMMISSION EXPIRES '1/YM> 
MY ADDRESS IS /Jn9M A/� ',f. #100 @ 

'"lber.-,cemw � 
__ , -
,.,,r. ·-­,.. ... -

•··. eastlalce , - surveying 
··.., • c:o.:rnpany 

P.O. BOX 114J 12520 ARST Sll!EET tASMl<E, cotOIWlO 80614 _ 303-�52-8881 

1) BEARINGS ARE BASED ON Tl£ ASSUMPTION TW.T THE EAST LINE OF THE 
NORTHEAST 1 /+ OF SECl1ON 8 lltARS S00'-4-8'09"E, BEllll£EN THE FOUND 
MONUMErm; SHOWN ANO DESCRIBED HEREON. 
2) ACCDROING TO COLORAf>O I.JIii YOU MUST COMMENCE mt l.ECM. ACTION BASED 
UPON AffY DEFECT IN THIS SURVEY WIIHIII THREE YEARS AffER YOU RRST DISCOIIER 
SUCH DEFECT. IN NO E\'EIIT 11'\Y mt ACRON 8ASEl) UPON N<f DEF[CT 8£ CO\lijEIICf:Q 
MORE THAT TEN YEARS FROM lllE OIJE OF THE <:EffllRCATION SHOWN 1£RCON, 
3) LAWYERS TITLE INS1JAANCE COIRPOAATION COMMITMENT NO. COl-1928 C. DIITED 
AUGUST 31, 2001 AT 8:00 A.M,. WM; ENTIRELY R!:UED UPON FOR RECOROEI> RIOHTS­
OF-WAY, EASEl,IENIS Al() ENCUMB!WfCES l'1 THE PREPNWIOII OF lHIS SIJR'IEY. 
4) THIS SURV!Y DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A 1ITL£ SEMICH BY cAS!L<J<E SUIM:\'1HG 
COMPANY TO DETERMINE OWNERSHIP or TO V�IFY 1111! DESCRIPTION SHOWN HEREON, 
OR lHE COt.ll'ATTSIJIY OF THIS DESCRIPTION WITH Tl'Af OF ADJACENT TAACTS, OR 
laASENENIS or RECORD. 
5) A POffilDN OF THE SUBJECT PROPERTY f,11,LS WITHII 11£ 100 YE-'R FlOOO Pl)jff 
,s SHOWN HOtt;ON ACCORDIHG TO HORSE CR£EK F\.000 HAZARD 08.M"ATION FOR 
THE BROMLEY ESTATES i'ROPERIY DATED APRIL 17, 2001, PREPAR!D BY WRIGHT 
WATER ENGINEERS, INC. 
8) BENCHMARK USED WAS A FOU� 1" IRON 1'1PE LOCATED SW'LY 36' FROM THE NE 
COR SEC 8, DESIOW.TEO USGS BM 5133, ELE.VATION 513J.2 M, PER USGS ROCKY 
MOUNTAIN MAPP1NC CENTER, 
7) NO STORM nows FROM THE SUBJECT PROPERTY BEYOND HISiORIC QUHIIITIES >13 
SET FORIH IN THAT CERTAIN WRIGHT WATI':R ENGINEERS HOASE CREEK FLOOD • HAZARD 
OEUNEA110N STUDY OATEO APRIL 17, 2001 SHN..I. BE 04SCWIROEI> INT"O HORSE CREEK 
RESERVOIR WITHOUT THE PRIOR -WRITTEN CONSENT OF THE HEHRl'll"II IRRIGATION 04STRICT. 
8) NO M!W DE'/El.OPMENT UPON lllE Sl18JECT PROPERrt SHAI.L IE P£RllflCO TO Al.lER 
OR INTERFERE \!ITH THE NORMAL OPERATION OR IMl'lrol'NCE OF THE HORSE CR&K 
RESERVOIR. 
9) NEW O£VELOPMENT Stw.L NOf BE M.l.Ol!EO VIITHIN TH£ HORSE CREEK RES£RVOIR 
fl.OODPL'JN >13 CALCULATED WITH HORSE CREEK RESERVOIR AT FULL STORAGE CAPACTN, 
ID) DATE OF PIAT PREPARATION - OCfOBEft 2001. 

SURVEYOR'S CERTIFICATE: 
I, .w.tES M, P£CI<, A REGISTERED LAND SYR'IEYOR, RElllSTERED IH 11£ STATI': OF 
COLOR.II)(), 00 HEREBY CERTFY THAT Tlfa!E AR£ NO ROolDS, P1PEUNCS, IRRIOAn:>N 
DITCHES, OR OTHER E.ASEMENIS l'1 E.VllENCE OR ICNO\IIN BY ME !O EXIST ON OR 
ACROSS THE HEREIN BEFORE DESCfllB£0 PROPERTY El(CEPT >13 SHOWN ON "!HIS Pl.AT. 
I FURTHER CERTIFY THAT I HA\/E IMDE THE SURVEY BY THIS PIAI, 'THAT THIS PIAT 
ACCURATELY REPRESENTS S/JD_ �. ,IKl !HAT Ill MONUI.EITS llC1ST ,S SltO'Mt HEREON. 

,;, 
PLANNING COMMISSlOff APPROVAL: 
APPROVED BY THE A0""1S COUNTY PLANNING COM1,<1SSION THIS t/!!oAY OF 

,.uou,;etfflf& , 2001. 

e� 
C1WRIMH 

BOARD OF COUNTY COMt.llSSIOHERS APPROo/AL: 
APPR<M:0 BY lHE ADMIS COUNTY BOARD OF q()UHIY COMMISSIONERS lHIS .B"' 
DAY or tVfWKMNl!{Jl. - �D01 SUBJECT TO THE 7ER�S N-10 CONDITIONS OF 
THE S1Jllll1V1SION DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT RECORDED HEREWITH. 

�!., -¼«+, 
C - r c> 

CLERK AND RECORDER'S CERTIFICATE: 
THIS PlAT ANO OEDICATION WAS RL£0 FOR RECORD IN 1HE OrRCE Of THE �MS 
COUNTY CLERK ANO RECORDER. IN Tl1E STATE Of CQ.ORAOO, A1q;:J!l O'Q.OCI< d_,M. 
oN THI! eat: D/lv or n,,emee.e. 2001. 

&d d Srutil/4 BY, bM a1uuP 
COUNTY CLERK & � DEPUTY cf 

FILE NO: �18-_____ _ 
MAP NO: �•-:>i-1.?�1 ____ _ 

RECEPTION NO: t'.'.LE9'f?d7 

a,c 
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PLAT NOTES: 
1, CNQINEf.REO INDMOWL SEWACE OISPOS'L SYSTEMS (tSDS) MAY BE 

R£OlJR:£O OH COU'AN LOlS. ENCtmt:D ISOS ARE lAAGER NU MORE 
COSR.V Tri.'.T COHVENTK>tW. S'tSlDIS. LOT-SPECIF)C SOILS MD 
PEAaX.>.nON lESTS SWU BE USED TO OEltRMffi: nf: lYP£ NU SIZE'. 
Of' !SOS, IN NlOITION TEST PfTS Wl.l BE REQUIRED TO FURfflER 
&'.A1,.1.JAJ'E S011.5, PRIOR TO ISSIJANC£ Of' A PERMIT f'OR THE ISOS. 
8'.SED ON THE tvALUATION Of S011S IN THE TEST Pfr, TR:1-cG\INJY 
t£Al.1H DtPARll£NT IIAY RCCO>AIEND AN ENGINEERED OR LARGER 
ISDS: Tl-li'N Tl-IE WINlMUM REQUJRtO W£0 SOLELY UPON lHE 
p£RC(UllON TEST R£SUt:rs. 

2, DIRECT ACCESS TO EAST 19211> AVENUE ANO Q\/Nl RUH MU RO.lb 
IS PROttJBITEO, 

3. 1HE POLICY Of 1HE OOUffTY REQUIRES WAT MANmWiCE ACCESS BE 
PROVIDED TO M.L STORM ORAINN)E FACff..IDES 10 ASSURE CONTINUOUS 
OPEAATIONI.L C'IA81UtY OF' THE svsmt. THE PAOP£RTY OWNERS 
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